

Department of Commerce



Washington State 2015-2019 Consolidated Plan

2019 Action Plan

For HUD Funds Administered by the Department of Commerce and the Department of Health

Updated July 2019 Lisa Brown, Director

John Weisman, Secretary of Health

Mt Angeles View Housing in Port Angeles funded by CDBG & HTF

TABLE OF CONTENTS

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY	
AP-05 Executive Summary - 24 CFR 91.200(c), 91.220(b)	
PR-05 Lead & Responsible Agencies - 91.300(b)	7
AP-10 Consultation - 91.110, 91.300(b); 91.315(l)	8
AP-12 Participation - 91.115, 91.300(c)	
EXPECTED RESOURCES	
AP-15 Expected Resources – 91.320(c)(1,2)	
ANNUAL GOALS AND OBJECTIVES	
AP-25 Allocation Priorities – 91.320(d)	
AP-30 Methods of Distribution – 91.320(d)&(k)	
AP-35 Projects – (Optional)	
AP-40 Section 108 Loan Guarantee – 91.320(k)(1)(ii)	
AP-45 Community Revitalization Strategies – 91.320(k)(1)(ii)	
AP-50 Geographic Distribution – 91.320(f)	
AFFORDABLE HOUSING	
AP-55 Affordable Housing – 24 CFR 91.320(g)	
AP-60 Public Housing - 24 CFR 91.320(j)	
AP-65 Homeless and Other Special Needs Activities – 91.320(h)	
Annual Action Plan	2

AP-70 HOPWA Goals – 91.320(k)(4)	
AP-75 Barriers to affordable housing – 91.320(i)	46
AP-85 Other Actions – 91.320(j)	47
PROGRAM SPECIFIC REQUIREMENTS	51
AP-90 Program Specific Requirements – 91.320(k)(1,2,3)	51
ATTACHMENTS	62
Table 8 - Distribution Methods by State Program For HOME & NHTF Programs	62
Comment #1 & Response (in the form of an email)	
Comment #2 & Response (in the form of an email)	
State Certifications and SF424 Applications	

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

AP-05 Executive Summary - 24 CFR 91.200(c), 91.220(b)

Introduction

The 2019 Action Plan describes how Washington State will use formula funds from the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) to meet affordable housing and community development needs in the fifth year covered by the 2015-2019 Consolidated Plan, and is an annual amendment to the Consolidated Plan. This Action Plan is submitted to HUD for approval and to access federal funding for the state of Washington.

The entire 2015-2019 Consolidated Plan is available on the Washington State Department of Commerce website at www.commerce.wa.gov/cdbg or upon request. The Department of Commerce (Commerce) is the lead state agency charged with enhancing and promoting sustainable community and economic vitality in Washington. It is responsible for developing and implementing the 2015-2019 Consolidated Plan including its annual Action Plans. Commerce administers the following state programs:

- Community Development Block Grants (CDBG)
- Emergency Solutions Grant (ESG)
- HOME Investment Partnerships (HOME)
- Housing Trust Fund (NHTF)

Commerce also coordinates with the Department of Health (DOH) to administer the following state program:

• Housing Opportunities for Persons With AIDS (HOPWA)

The state endeavors to effectively administer and be good stewards of these funds on behalf of HUD, our partner local governments, organizations that implement the projects funded by these resources in communities across the state, and the citizens of Washington.

Summarize the objectives and outcomes identified in the Plan

Washington State seeks to strengthen communities and further HUD's goals of providing decent housing, a suitable living environment, and expanding economic opportunities for the state's low-and moderate-income residents. The state strives to accomplish these goals by maximizing

and effectively utilizing all available funding resources for housing and community development activities. The state has established three strategic priorities: affordable housing and homelessness, resilient communities, and underserved communities. By addressing needs and creating opportunities, Washington hopes to improve the quality of life for all residents. Activities and outcomes identified in the Plan must meet at least one of HUD's three national goals and one objective. The HUD goals and the state's anticipated accomplishments by outcome indicator are as follows:

Provide Decent Housing:

- Public Facility or Infrastructure Activities for Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit: 5 Households Assisted
- Rental units constructed: 115 Household Housing Units
- Homeowner and Rental Housing Rehabilitated: 15 Household Housing Units
- Tenant-based rental assistance/Rapid Rehousing: 1453 Households Assisted
- Homeless Person Overnight Shelter: 13,253 Persons Assisted
- Overnight/Emergency Shelter/Transitional Housing Beds added: 58 Beds
- Homelessness Prevention: 9,610 Persons Assisted
- Housing for People with HIV/AIDS added: 202 Household Housing Units

Create Suitable Living Environments:

- Public Facility or Infrastructure Activities: 15,000 Persons Assisted
- Public Service Activities: 30,000 Persons Assisted

Expand Economic Opportunity:

Public Facility or Infrastructure Activities: 800 Persons Assisted

Evaluation of past performance

The state's evaluation of its past performance is documented in its Consolidated Annual Performance Evaluation Report. The report states the objectives and outcomes identified during its program year July 1 to June 30. This document is on the Commerce website at www.commerce.wa.gov/cdbg under the Consolidated Plan and Action Plan menu item.

The 2018 program year and performance evaluation report are not yet complete as of this Action Plan. The CDBG, HOME, HOPWA, and ESG programs accomplishments during the 2017 program year are as follows:

- HOME increased the number of affordable rental housing units for low-income households by 23 units.
- CDBG assisted over 93,000 persons. All of the funded activities principally benefit persons with low- to moderate-incomes.
- CDBG leveraged approximately \$1 for every \$1 CDBG.
- CDBG obligated all funds within the required 15-month period.
- TBRA assisted 1,453 households.
- HOPWA assisted 193 households.
- ESG assisted 8,026 persons.

The state CDBG program assessed the number, type, and level of CDBG funding requests received during the 2018 program year, evaluated the outcomes resulting from CDBG-funded activities completed during the 2018 program year, and consulted with funding partners and other stakeholders to design changes in its method of distribution for 2019.

Summary of Citizen Participation Process and consultation process

Washington State conducts the following outreach activities to provide internal and external stakeholders, and the public, with the opportunity to comment on potential program changes and the draft Action Plan:

- Send email notices to low-income housing advocates and organizations, state CDBG-eligible cities and counties, HOME consortiums, community action agencies, economic development agencies, and interested others.
- Publish public notices announcing the 30-day comment period, public hearing, and availability of the draft 2019 Action Plan in two regional newspapers.
- Post the draft 2019 Action Plan on the Commerce and DOH websites, and made it available upon request in alternate formats.
- Meet with and received suggested improvements from internal and external stakeholders throughout the past program year.
- Conduct a public hearing.
- Respond to comments received during the public comment period and public hearing.

Summary of public comments

Along with stakeholder, partner, and the public input received and considered throughout the year and during the public comment period,

Commerce received two formal comments on the 2019 Action Plan. These comments are included as attachments at the end of this plan.

Summary of comments or views not accepted and the reasons for not accepting them

All comments were accepted and considered.

Summary

Commerce provided direct responses to each comment received.

PR-05 Lead & Responsible Agencies - 91.300(b)

Agency/entity responsible for preparing/administering the Consolidated Plan

Agency Role	Name	Department/Agency
CDBG Administrator	WASHINGTON	Washington State Department of Commerce
HOPWA Administrator	WASHINGTON	Washington State Department of Health
HOME Administrator	WASHINGTON	Washington State Department of Commerce
ESG Administrator	WASHINGTON	Washington State Department of Commerce
NHTF Administrator	WASHINGTON	Washington State Department of Commerce

Table 1 – Responsible Agencies

Narrative

Commerce is state lead for the administration of all of the HUD formula funds covered by the Consolidated Plan and is responsible for its preparation. In 2018, the Department of Health began administering the HOPWA funds. Commerce will submit the Action Plan updates and annual reports on their behalf. The program managers of each of the HUD-funded programs were involved in the preparation of the 2015-2019 Consolidated Plan and 2019 Action Plan.

Consolidated Plan Public Contact Information

Kaaren Roe, Local Government Division PO Box 42525 1011 Plum Street SE Olympia, WA 98504-2525 Phone: (360) 725-3018

AP-10 Consultation - 91.110, 91.300(b); 91.315(l)

Introduction

Commerce, which administers the HOME, National Housing Trust Fund (NHTF), Emergency Solutions Grant (ESG), and Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) programs, and DOH, which administers the Housing Opportunities for People with AIDS (HOPWA) program, work closely every year with a variety of individuals and organizations to identify gaps in services and identify solutions to fill those gaps. To supplement this ongoing stakeholder engagement, Commerce makes the draft Action Plan available for a 30-day public comment period.

Commerce created a multi-faceted public involvement process to develop the state of Washington's 2015-2019 Consolidated Plan. This public involvement process included integrated outreach to update the state's Analysis of Impediments to Fair Housing Choice. The primary goal of the consultation process was to receive information and perspectives from a broad range of stakeholders, including city officials, service providers, public housing authorities, advocacy groups, nonprofit agencies, for-profit developers, and the public. There were two key components of the public involvement process: two web-based surveys and two public hearings. Due to limitation in the IDIS template, please see the Consolidated Plan's Appendix K for further response to this question.

Provide a concise summary of the state's activities to enhance coordination between public and assisted housing providers and private and governmental health, mental health and service agencies

Each year, Commerce coordinates with the variety of service providers addressing the housing, health, and public service needs of citizens throughout the state. These service providers include numerous local governments, state agencies, grant administrators, nonprofit organizations, advocacy groups, housing providers, and for-profit developers. This continuous effort identified gaps in services, clarified priorities, and identified solutions for serving the needs of individuals and businesses throughout the state.

One key example of Commerce's efforts to promote coordination is the Affordable Housing Advisory Board (AHAB), which advises the department on housing and housing-related issues. AHAB is composed of members representing a variety of interests related to the provision of affordable housing including cities, counties housing authorities, mortgage lenders, apartment managers, housing builders (both for-profit and nonprofit), special needs service providers, consumers, homeless individuals, and the general public. Commerce and AHAB are required to prepare and update a five-year housing advisory plan to document the need for affordable housing in the state, examine the extent to which that need is met through public- and private-sector programs, facilitate planning to meet state affordable housing needs, and enable the development of strategies and programs for affordable housing and homelessness.

Another example of ongoing departmental efforts is the Interagency Council on Homelessness (ICH), which works to create greater levels of interagency coordination and to coordinate state agency efforts with the efforts of state and local entities addressing homelessness. The council is comprised of policy-level representatives of the Department of Commerce, the Department of Corrections (DOC), the Department of Social and Health Services (DSHS), the Department of Veterans Affairs, the Department of Health (DOH), and the Office of Superintendent of Public Instruction (OSPI). The ICH works to:

- Align homeless-related housing and supportive service policies among state agencies.
- Identify ways in which providing housing with appropriate services can contribute to cost savings for state agencies.
- Identify policies, and actions that may contribute to homelessness or interfere with its reduction.
- Review and improve strategies for discharge from state institutions that contribute to homelessness.
- Recommend policies to either improve practices or align resources, or both.
- Ensure that the housing status of people served by state programs is collected in consistent formats available for analysis.

Due to limitation in the IDIS template, please see the Consolidated Plan's Appendix K for further response to this question.

Describe coordination with the Continuum of Care and efforts to address the needs of homeless persons (particularly chronically homeless individuals and families, families with children, veterans, and unaccompanied youth) and persons at risk of homelessness

Commerce is the Collaborative Applicant for the Balance of State Continuum of Care (BoS CoC), which comprises the 33 smallest counties in the state, none of which receives direct ESG allocations. The direct ESG allocation to Commerce also covers counties and jurisdictions not a part of the BoS CoC. The BoS CoC Homelessness Steering Committee, staffed and supported by Commerce, provides guidance and coordination for CoC and statewide efforts to provide affordable, accessible, and integrated permanent housing and homeless services. The BoS CoC has four subpopulation committees that meet monthly and report to the Steering Committee. The four committees are Veterans, Unaccompanied Youth, Families with Children, and Individuals/Chronically Homeless. The BoS CoC Homelessness Steering Committee regularly consults with the Statewide Homelessness Advisory Committee (HAC) to coordinate CoC efforts with the rest of the state, including ESG funding decisions and allocations. Further coordination is achieved through the Consolidated Homeless Grants that combine state homeless resources into a single grant opportunity in support of an integrated system of assistance for the homeless or those at risk of homelessness.

Describe consultation with the Continuum(s) of Care that serves the State in determining how to allocate ESG funds, develop performance standards for and evaluate outcomes of projects and activities assisted by ESG funds, and develop funding, policies and procedures for the operation and administration of HMIS

The Washington Balance of State Continuum of Care is one of seven CoCs that the Commerce ESG award serves. When the HEARTH Act was implemented, the Balance of State CoC Homeless Steering Committee and Statewide Homeless Coordinating Committee (which comprises all seven Continuums of Care in Washington state), in consultation with HPRP sub-recipients, determined the format for selecting ESG subrecipients in the geographic area. In subsequent years, all ESG recipients and sub-recipients participate in discussions related to ESG guideline development, identification of gaps in ESG service coverage and funding decisions. Further efforts to ensure coordination include participation in the Washington State Interagency Council on Homelessness, the State Advisory Council on Homelessness, the Affordable Housing Advisory Board, and development of a Ten-Year Plan to End Homelessness by each county.

Commerce is not only the HMIS lead agency in the BoS CoC, but also integrates HMIS data from all CoCs in the state into a single, statewide database. This allows for performance measurement and evaluation on a state level in accordance with standards derived through consultation with the groups listed above. Commerce supplements HMIS data with data from other state agencies through a partnership with the state Department of Social and Health Services to ensure a comprehensive framework of analysis on issues relating to homeless populations and their housing and service needs. Commerce continues to provide assistance to HMIS system users to ensure accurate and timely reporting. HMIS administration is paid for by the Continuum of Care program, as well as state-generating funds.

Agency/Group/Organization	Balance of State Continuum of Care			
Agency/Group/Organization Type	Services-homeless			
What section of the Plan was addressed by	Homeless Needs - Chronically homeless			
Consultation?	Homeless Needs - Families with children			
	Homelessness Needs - Veterans			
	Homelessness Needs - Unaccompanied youth			
	Homelessness Strategy			
Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization	During in-person meetings prior to allocation of funds. Affected stakeholders have			
was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of	also been consulted via telephone. Potential grantees agree consolidated of ESG			
the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	grantees and alignment with state Consolidated Homeless Grant will simplify and			
	improve service delivery.			
Table 2 – Ager	ncies groups organizations who participated			

Agencies, groups, organizations and others who participated in the process and consultation

Table 2 – Agencies, groups, organizations who participated

Identify any Agency Types not consulted and provide rationale for not consulting

Name of Plan	Lead Organization	How do the goals of your Strategic Plan overlap with the goals of each plan?				
Continuum of Care	Washington State Department of Commerce	Washington State Ten-Year Homeless Plan sets the framework for addressing homelessness and risk of homelessness throughout the state.				
Local Homeless Plans	Local Governments	Each county plan sets the framework for addressing homelessness and risk of homelessness locally.				
AHAB Housing Advisory Plan	State Affordable Housing Advisory Board (AHAB)	Facilitate planning to meet affordable housing needs and enable the development of strategies and programs for affordable housing.				
State Advisory Council on Homelessness	Washington State Department of Commerce	Advise on homeless intervention strategies and system changes to improve outcomes for people experiencing homelessness.				
Results Commerce	Washington State Department of Commerce	Commerce Results goals include vibrant communities, reliable and sustainable infrastructure, growing economies, and strong partnerships.				
Talent & Prosperity for All:	Washington State Workforce Training	CDBG supports workforce development to expand economic				
Strategic Plan (WIOA)	& Education Coordinating Board	opportunity for low- and moderate-income persons.				
Interagency System Improvement Team (Sync)	Washington State Public Works Board	CDBG supports the coordination and improvement of public facility and infrastructure funding with other assistance programs.				

Other local/regional/state/federal planning efforts considered when preparing the Plan

Table 3 - Other local / regional / federal planning efforts

Narrative

AP-12 Participation - 91.115, 91.300(c)

Summary of citizen participation process/Efforts made to broaden citizen participation

Washington uses many approaches to gain input on the development of the 2015-2019 Consolidated Plan and 2019 Action Plan, including consultation, newspaper notices, public hearings, and web-based surveys.

Commerce has broadened its public participation by:

- Use of communications software from GovDelivery.com to send notices of the public hearing to all parties of interest on record with Commerce (instead of reliance on the individual lists maintained by the four grant programs).
- Issuance of public notices and survey announcements through social media outlets including Facebook, Twitter, and RSS.
- Use of virtual meeting tools to allow interested individuals and organizations to participate remotely in the public hearings, ask questions, and provide comments.
- Consultation with stakeholders prior to the official public process.

Input on housing and community development needs impacted funding priorities and methods of distribution.

Mode of Outreach	Target of Outreach	Summary of Response/Attendanc e	Summary of Comments Received	Summary of Comments Not Accepted and Reasons	URL (If applicable)
Newspaper Ad	Non-targeted/broad community	See below.	See below.	See below.	
Email Outreach	Non-targeted/broad community Program stakeholders & interested parties	Received 2 formal comments; attached at the end of this plan.	Increase funding for affordable housing that targets lower income renters and rural housing.	All comments were received.	
Internet Outreach	Non-targeted/broad community	See above.	See above.	All comments were received.	http://www.commerce.wa.gov/serving- communities/current- opportunities/community-development- block-grants/consolidated-plan-action-plan/
Listening Sessions	Infrastructure	See above.	See above.	See above.	https://www.commerce.wa.gov/building- infrastructure/sync-systems-improvement- team/
Public Hearing	Non-targeted/broad community	See above.	See above.	See above.	

Citizen Participation Outreach

Table 4 – Citizen Participation Outreach

EXPECTED RESOURCES

AP-15 Expected Resources – 91.320(c)(1,2)

Introduction

The state of Washington will make available approximately \$43 million in HUD funds through the CDBG, HOME, NHTF, HOPWA, and ESG programs to:

- Increase the number of affordable rental housing units for extremely low-, low- and moderate- income households.
- Increase the number of affordable rental housing units for special needs populations.
- Decrease numbers experiencing homelessness.
- Create vibrant and sustainable communities.

HUD funds will be used in conjunction with additional resources from other federal, state, and local funding sources to maximize investments in affordable housing and community development activities.

Primary funding sources allocated by the state are included in the table below. These programs are the:

- Consolidated Homeless Grant;
- Washington State Housing Trust Fund (HTF);
- Section 811 Grants; and
- Continuum of Care Program Competitive Grants*

*Note that Commerce is the Balance of State Continuum of Care Collaborative Applicant for the Continuum of Care Program. After consulting with the Continuum of Care Homelessness Steering Committee, Commerce selects projects and applies for funding on behalf of grantees. HUD administered the grant agreements. Due to limitation in the IDIS template, please see the response for SP-35 in Appendix K for further response to this question.

Narrative Description Distribute to five CDBG subfunds: General Purpose Grants, Economic
Distribute to five CDBG subfunds: General Purpose
Distribute to five CDBG subfunds: General Purpose
subfunds: General Purpose
•
GLATICS, ECONOMIC
Opportunity Grants, Housing
Enhancement Grants, Public
Services Grants, and
Supplemental Grants.
Program income is revolving
loan fund program income.
Prior year resources are
recaptured and 2018
unobligated funds.
Grants and loans to eligible
nonprofits for new
construction of rental units
and tenant based rental
assistance vouchers for rent
assistance and security
deposits.
Funds are used for housing
assistance and supportive
services.
JEI VICE3.
SSFILFruCroaaac

Anticipated Resources

			Ex	pected Amou	nt Available Year	Expected Amount		
Program	Source of Funds	Uses of Funds	Annual Allocation: \$	Program Income: \$	Prior Year Resources: \$	Total: \$	Available Remainder of ConPlan \$	Narrative Description
		facilities						
		STRMU						
		 Supportive services TBRA 						
ESG	public -	Conversion and rehab						Funds are used for
	federal	for transitional housing						homelessness prevention,
		Financial Assistance						rapid re-housing, emergency
		Overnight shelter						shelter operations, case
		Rapid re-housing (rental						management, HMIS and
		assistance)						outreach services.
		Rental Assistance						
		Services						
		Transitional housing	2,732,791	0	0	2,732,791	2,732,791	
Housing	public -	Admin and Planning						Grants and loans to eligible
Trust Fund	federal	Multifamily rental new						nonprofits for new
		construction	4,740,488	0	7,576,945	12,317,433	12,317,433	construction of rental units.
Continuum	public -	Permanent housing in						The Washington Balance of
of Care	federal	facilities						State Continuum of Care
		Permanent housing						receives about \$6.2 million
		placement						each year for permanent
		Rapid re-housing (rental						supportive housing,
		assistance)						transitional housing, rapid
		Supportive services						re-housing and supportive
		Transitional housing						service projects.
		 Other 	8,049,065	0	0	8,049,065	8,049,065	
Section	public -	■ TBRA						Funds are used for project-
811	federal	 Other 						based rental assistance
			1,060,000	0	0	1,060,000	1,060,000	vouchers.

			Expected Amount Available Year 1 Expected Amount					
Program	Source of Funds	Uses of Funds	Annual Allocation: \$	Program Income: \$	Prior Year Resources: \$	Total: \$	Available Remainder of ConPlan \$	Narrative Description
Other	public - state	 Acquisition Housing Multifamily rental new 						Funds are used to support development of affordable housing projects.
		construction	0	0	0	0	80,940,000	
Other	public - state	 Overnight shelter Permanent housing in facilities Permanent housing placement Rapid re-housing (rental assistance) Supportive services Transitional housing 						The Consolidated Homeless Grant (CHG) provides resources to assist people who are experiencing homelessness obtain and maintain housing stability. Grantees and subgrantees must prioritize unsheltered homeless households for
		• Other	7,600,000	0	0	7,600,000	7,600,000	assistance and services.

Table 5 - Expected Resources -	Priorit	y Table
--------------------------------	---------	---------

Explain how federal funds will leverage those additional resources (private, state and local funds), including a description of how matching requirements will be satisfied

The HOME, NHTF, ESG, HOPWA, and CDBG programs only partially fund the many different activities and services listed above. Each program takes a unique approach to leverage multiple funding sources to expand the reach of services. This leveraged funding from other partners is critical. As federal funds continue to diminish, developers, communities, and service providers must be creative and have partnerships and other resources to successfully complete the proposed projects.

CDBG-funded projects historically leverage at least \$1 in other resources to every \$1 CDBG. CDBG seeks to maximize its limited grant funds by partnering with state, federal, and private loan partners, including the state Housing Trust Fund, EPA-funded state revolving funds for clean and drinking water, USDA Rural Development, and local bond financing to fund local projects. The CDBG applications for assistance that leverage other resources and demonstrate local financial commitment generally are more competitive. Leveraging high levels of additional local

resources can be challenging given CDBG applicants are lower income, rural communities with limited resources and debt capacity. CDBG funds will leverage state administration funds of at least two percent of the annual CDBG allocation.

HOME-funded Rental Development projects typically leverage other funds at an average ratio of 4:1 using a variety of public and private resources, including the federal Low Income Housing Tax Credit program, the state's Housing Trust Fund (HTF), and locally-funded housing programs. The HOME program 25 percent (25%) match requirement will be met with funding to HOME-eligible projects through the State HTF.

NHTF – based on our experience with HOME funds, funded new construction rental projects typically leverage other funds at an average ratio of 4:1 using a variety of public and private resources, including the federal Low Income Housing Tax Credit program, the state's Housing Trust Fund (HTF), and locally-funded housing programs.

ESG will leverage additional funding for activities that prevent and end homelessness. Funds will be spent on services such as case management, coordinated entry, outreach, emergency shelter operations, rental assistance, and other financial assistance to quickly move households out of homelessness into stable housing or prevent a household from becoming homeless. It will also be used to cover costs of entering ESG participants in the local Continuum of Care homeless management information system. ESG funds are primarily matched at the county level by funding collected through a document recording fee authorized by RCW 43.185C in 2006.

HOPWA leverages funding from Ryan White (case management), state agencies, local governments, nonprofit agencies, and private donations. These leveraged funds provide case management, food assistance, operating and maintenance assistance, rent assistance, and hotel vouchers.

If appropriate, describe publically owned land or property located within the jurisdiction that may be used to address the needs identified in the plan

Not Applicable.

Discussion

While leveraged funds and support from outside partners broadens the accomplishments of each program, the historical trend of funding reductions significantly impacts the CDBG and HOME programs. Reduced federal funding makes it more difficult to leverage supplemental resources and provide technical assistance on other resource opportunities. So instead of expanding the work to be funded, the federal reductions become further magnified.

ANNUAL GOALS AND OBJECTIVES

AP-20 Annual Goals and Objectives – 91.320(c)(3)&(e)

	Start	End		Geograph			
Goal Name	Year	Year	Category	ic Area	Needs Addressed	Funding	Goal Outcome Indicator
Provide	2015	2019	Affordable			CDBG:	Public Facility or Infrastructure Activities for
Decent			Housing			\$700,000	Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit: 5
Housing			Homeless			HOPWA:	Households Assisted
						\$1,080,001	Rental units constructed: 115 Household Housing
						HOME:	Unit
						\$3,185,637	Homeowner Housing Rehabilitated: 15 Household
						ESG:	Housing Unit
						\$2,732,291	Tenant-based rental assistance / Rapid Rehousing:
						\$2,872,746 (2017)	592 Households Assisted
						Housing Trust Fund:	Homeless Person Overnight Shelter: 13,253
						\$4,740,488	Persons Assisted
						Continuum of Care:	Overnight/Emergency Shelter/Transitional
						\$8,049,065	Housing Beds added: 58 Beds
						Section 811:	Homelessness Prevention: 9,610 Persons Assisted
						\$1,060,000	Housing for People with HIV/AIDS added: 202
						State-CHG:	Household Housing Unit
						\$7,600,000	
Create	2015	2019	Non-Housing		Comm Dev	CDBG:	Public Facility or Infrastructure Activities other
Suitable			Community		Rural	\$12,942,954	than Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit:
Living			Development		Infrastructure		15,000 Persons Assisted
Environments					Non housing		Public service activities other than Low/Moderate
					Community		Income Housing Benefit: 30,000 Persons Assisted
					Development		
					Rural Public		
					Services		

Goals Summary Information

	Start	End		Geograph			
Goal Name	Year	Year	Category	ic Area	Needs Addressed	Funding	Goal Outcome Indicator
					 Non housing Community Development Urgent Need Non housing Community 		
					Development Rural Planning		
Expand Economic Opportunity	2015	2019	 Non-Housing Community Development 		 Non housing Community Development Rural Economic 	CDBG : \$464,177	 Jobs created/retained: 0 Jobs Businesses assisted: 0 Businesses Assisted (including microenterprises) Public Facility or Infrastructure Activities other than Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit: 800 Persons Assisted

Table 6 – Goals Summary

Goal Descriptions

Provide Decent Housing

The listed housing goal outcome indicators are the anticipated outcomes to be accomplished in the 2019 and following program year(s) resulting from the award of 2019 funds for affordable housing and homeless activities.

Create Suitable Living Environments

The listed suitable living environment goal outcome indicators are the anticipated outcomes to be accomplished in the 2019 and following program year(s) resulting from the award of 2019 funds for public facility, planning-only, and public services activities.

Expand Economic Opportunity

The listed economic development goal outcome indicators are the anticipated outcomes to be accomplished in the 2019 and following program year(s) resulting from the award of 2019 CDBG funds for economic development activities such as microenterprise assistance and infrastructure in support of economic development.

AP-25 Allocation Priorities - 91.320(d)

Introduction

This table assigns a percentage for each state HUD funded program under each goal.

	Provide Decent Housing (%)	Create Suitable Living Environments (%)	Expand Economic Opportunity (%)	Total (%)
CDBG	5	92	3	100
HOME	100	0	0	100
HOPWA	100	0	0	100
ESG	100	0	0	100
Continuum of Care	100	0	0	100
Housing Trust Fund	100	0	0	100
Section 811	100	0	0	100
Other State HTF	100	0	0	100
Other State-CHG	100	0	0	100

Funding Allocation Priorities

Table 7 – Funding Allocation Priorities

Reason for Allocation Priorities

CDBG: The estimated CDBG allocation is based on the assessment of rural community needs identified by the CDBG nonentitlement local governments through needs surveys, stakeholder consultation, application technical assistance, and historic application data. The allocation also considers state goals, availability of other funding sources, and CDBG national objectives. The actual allocation of 2019 funds will depend on the type, size, eligibility and competitiveness of CDBG applications prioritized by local governments and submitted to the state CDBG program.

HOPWA: These housing opportunities include long-term rental assistance, short-term rental assistance, mortgage and utility assistance, facility operating assistance, and housing stability services.

Section 811: 811 funding provides 20-year project-based vouchers to non-elderly disabled adults.

HOME and NHTF: The allocations are based on the assessment of housing needs identified by a broad array of affordable housing providers and other stakeholders through needs surveys, stakeholder consultation, and historic application trends. The allocation also considers state goals

Annual Action Plan

2019

and availability of other funding sources.

ESG: Commerce chose to use ESG funds for Rapid Re-Housing, Prevention, Emergency Shelter, HMIS, and Street Outreach components after consulting with the Balance of State Continuum of Care Homelessness Steering Committee and other the other Continuums of Care in Washington State.

Continuum of Care: Allocation priorities were chosen by the Balance of Washington State Continuum of Care Homeless Steering Committee, which placed an emphasis on serving chronically homeless individuals and families as well as homeless unaccompanied youth.

Consolidated Homeless Grant (CHG): CHG funds are used for Rental Assistance, Shelter Operations, Permanent Supportive Housing and Outreach services. Funding is allocated to counties using a formula that includes population, poverty levels and past grant spending.

How will the proposed distribution of funds will address the priority needs and specific objectives described in the Consolidated Plan?

CDBG: The CDBG program offers five funds with varying methods of distribution to respond to priority needs, timing needs, and CDBG national objectives.

HOME and NHTF: HOME Rental Development and NHTF funds will be competitively awarded to eligible nonprofit organizations to construct new affordable housing units in areas with an identified need for additional rental housing for extremely low, low-income and special needs households. HOME TBRA funds will continue to provide rent and utility assistance and utility and security deposits to households at or below 50 percent of median income, including those who are homeless and have special needs. A portion of the NHTF funds (per HUD guidelines) will be used to provide operating and maintenance assistance to these households, including those who are homeless and have special needs.

HOPWA: HOPWA will continue to provide long-term rent assistance, short-term rent, mortgage and utility assistance, facility operating assistance, and services that support housing stability and access to care of persons living with HIV/AIDS.

ESG: The funding priority of ESG supports the state and national priorities to quickly move homeless households into permanent housing. The ESG priorities also support assisting the most at-risk households with prevention assistance.

AP-30 Methods of Distribution – 91.320(d)&(k)

Introduction

The Methods of Distribution identify the process each state HUD-funded program will follow to distribute funds. This Method of Distribution is supplemented by more detailed program-specific resources available on each program's website at www.commerce.wa.gov or upon request.

State Program Name:	CDBG Contingency Fund
Funding Sources:	CDBG
Describe the state program addressed by the Method of Distribution.	The Contingency Fund includes remaining funds still unobligated from the prior program year, program income received by the state, and recaptured/de-obligated funds. These funds are tracked separately and made available for new grant awards as described in the methods of distribution for each CDBG fund.
Describe all of the criteria that will be used to select applications and the relative importance of these criteria.	There is not a separate application process for accessing Contingency Funds. Rather, the application requirements are outlined in the methods of distribution for each CDBG fund.
If only summary criteria were described, how can potential applicants access application manuals or other state publications describing the application criteria? (CDBG only)	There is not a separate application process for accessing Contingency Funds. Rather, the application requirements are outlined in the methods of distribution for each CDBG fund and in the application materials for each CDBG fund available at www.commerce.wa.gov/cdbg or upon request.
Describe the process for awarding funds to state recipients and how the state will make its allocation available to units of general local government, and non-profit organizations, including community and faith-based organizations. (ESG only)	N/A
Identify the method of selecting project sponsors (including providing full access to grassroots faith- based and other community-based organizations). (HOPWA only)	N/A
Describe how resources will be allocated among	The Contingency Fund balance changes throughout the year as current CDBG contracts end and de-

Distribution Methods

funding categories.	obligate funds into the Contingency Fund, and as new CDBG awards are made out of the Contingency Fund following the application/award processes of the CDBG funding programs. Approximately \$1,100,000 is currently available for the 2019 Contingency Fund at the date of the Action Plan. The unobligated prior year funds and unrestricted program income will be awarded first for a high ranking 2019 General Purpose Grant(s) to offset any federal award reductions. Secondly, available recaptured/de-obligated funds will then be used to ensure funding for each CDBG grant fund at the proposed 2019 funding level. Finally, if Contingency Funds remain, they are available to fund additional priority projects identified through the individual CDBG funds application/award processes on a funds available basis. This could include funds necessary to cover unanticipated CDBG Section
Describe threshold factors and grant size limits. What are the outcome measures expected as a result	108 loan guarantee defaults. 2019 Contingency Funds can be used for awards made after the CDBG allocations are announced but before the state funding agreement with HUD is executed. This process supports the timely expenditure of CDBG resources and ensures that the immediate funding needs of a priority local project can be met. Funds remaining in the Contingency Fund at the end of the program year will be carried over into the next program year Contingency Fund and are distributed in a manner consistent with the overall goals, objectives and guidelines of the CDBG Action Plan. See above criteria. Number of Persons Assisted, Household/Housing Units, Overnight/Emergency Shelter/Transitional
of the method of distribution? State Program Name:	Housing Beds/Businesses (including microenterprises) Assisted, Jobs. CDBG Economic Opportunity Grant
Funding Sources:	CDBG
Describe the state program addressed by the Method of Distribution.	Grants to nonentitlement local governments for state and local priority activities resulting in economic resilience and development including job creation, microenterprise assistance, energy-related, and disaster recovery activities that promote vibrant communities and principally benefit low- and moderate-income persons.
Describe all of the criteria that will be used to select applications and the relative importance of these criteria.	Applications can be submitted beginning July 1, 2019 and are awarded through June 30, 2020, on a funds available basis. Applications submitted late in the previous program year when the state budget is not yet passed, may be held for award after the state budget is passed. Eligible local governments may apply and be awarded only one Economic Opportunity Grant per program year, except if one of

	the applications is for microenterprise assistance or disaster recovery services.
	 The selection process consists of three stages: threshold review, rating and selection, and award. To be selected for funding, the application must pass the CDBG threshold criteria and meet the high score standard: The project is a feasible solution for addressing a state and local priority need The project is ready to proceed Project partners have the administrative and financial capacity to successfully implement the project. The project will result in measureable and meaningful outcomes specific to economic resilience and placed and placed
	development, disaster recovery, clean energy or energy efficiency.
If only summary criteria were described, how can potential applicants access application manuals or other state publications describing the application criteria? (CDBG only)	Detailed instructions and requirements for developing a proposal, documenting CDBG eligibility, and submitting an application are in the CDBG Economic Opportunity Grant application handbook and the CDBG Economic Development Grant Application Supplement for disaster recovery services.
	All application materials are available at www.commerce.wa.gov/cdbg or upon request.
Describe the process for awarding funds to state	N/A
recipients and how the state will make its allocation	N/A
available to units of general local government, and	
non-profit organizations, including community and	
faith-based organizations. (ESG only)	
Identify the method of selecting project sponsors	N/A
(including providing full access to grassroots faith-	
based and other community-based organizations).	
(HOPWA only)	
Describe how resources will be allocated among	Approximately \$464,200 remains in the revolving loan as program income available for Economic
funding categories.	Opportunity Grants or General Purpose Grants early in the 2019 program year. Any monies remaining unobligated in this Economic Opportunity Grant fund by the end of the 2019 program year will become available for eligible grant awards early in the 2020 program year. Additional program income or other available monies from the Contingency Fund may be used to ensure full funding for priority Economic Opportunity Grant projects.
Describe threshold factors and grant size limits.	Activities must be eligible under Section 105(a) of Title I of the Housing and Community Development Act of 1974, as amended. Assistance to CBDOs is an eligible CDBG activity under [Section 105(a)(15) of

What are the outcome measures expected as a result of the method of distribution?	 the Act]. Each applicant must demonstrate how each proposed activity principally benefits low and moderate-income persons with the exception that an activity eliminating slum or blight may be accepted for meeting a CDBG national objective. Individual applications may be funded up to \$35,000 per FTE job created/retained or household benefited, with the exception of job creation activities which allows up to \$50,000 per FTE job created/retained in high poverty areas meeting the Aggregate Public Benefit Standard exclusion. Number of Persons Assisted, Businesses Assisted (including Microenterprises), Jobs.
State Program Name:	CDBG General Purpose Grants
Funding Sources:	CDBG
Describe the state program addressed by the Method of Distribution.	General Purpose Grants available annually to assist nonentitlement jurisdictions carry out construction/acquisition, planning-only, microenterprise assistance, and housing rehabilitation activities that principally benefit low- and moderate-income persons.
Describe all of the criteria that will be used to select applications and the relative importance of these criteria.	Grants are available to eligible local governments on an annual, competitive basis. Applications must be submitted or postmarked on or before June 5, 2019. Under limited circumstances, a local government could submit up to four unrelated General Purpose Grant applications: one for construction/acquisition, one for planning-only, one for microenterprise assistance, and one for housing rehabilitation activities.
	Applications will be ranked based on rating criteria detailed in the 2019 General Purpose Grant Application Handbook. The selection process consists of three stages: threshold review, rating and selection, and award. Up to 100 points are given under the following five rating criteria: Financial Review (20 points), Need (20 points), Capacity (20 points), Readiness/Feasibility (20 points), and Results (20 points). Projects will be rated based on their compelling need for public assistance; feasible technical solution to the problem or opportunity identified and agreed to by affected citizens, the local government and appropriate regulatory agencies; local government capacity; project readiness; clear and feasible plan for implementation and maintaining operations; and that results are commensurate to the amount of funds requested.

	The highest ranking application for each of the prioritized project categories (sewer, water, transportation, community facility, housing, economic development, and planning-only) that receives at least 65 points will be funded. Then highest ranking applications meeting the 65 point minimum will be funded in order, on a funds-available basis. Commerce may consult with informed third parties
	and may conduct interviews or make site visits to assist in the rating process.
If only summary criteria were described, how can	Detailed instructions and requirements for developing a proposal, documenting CDBG eligibility, and
potential applicants access application manuals or	submitting an application in the CDBG General Purpose Grant application handbook.
other state publications describing the application	
criteria? (CDBG only)	All application materials are available at www.commerce.wa.gov/cdbg or upon request.
Describe the process for awarding funds to state	N/A
recipients and how the state will make its allocation	
available to units of general local government, and	
non-profit organizations, including community and	
faith-based organizations. (ESG only)	
Identify the method of selecting project sponsors	N/A
(including providing full access to grassroots faith-	
based and other community-based organizations).	
(HOPWA only)	
Describe how resources will be allocated among	Approx. \$10.3 million is set aside from the state's CDBG expected 2019 resources. Monies in the
funding categories.	Contingency Fund will be used to offset reductions in the state's federal allocation, to ensure funding for General Purpose Grants at the proposed 2019 funding level, and to fund additional priority projects on a funds available basis. Increases in the state's federal allocation are allocated for these grants. CDBG revolving loan program income may be transferred from the Economic Opportunity Grant fund for priority General Purpose Grant applications that accomplish economic resilience and development objectives. If an award is declined or additional funds become available by December 2019, Commerce may offer an award to the next most highly ranked and fundable project. Remaining funds, if any, will be distributed among CDBG set aside funds based on priority need.
Describe threshold factors and grant size limits.	Activities must be eligible under Section 105(a) of Title I of the Housing and Community Development Act of 1974, as amended. Each applicant must demonstrate how each proposed activity principally benefits low-and moderate-income persons with the exception that an activity eliminating slum or blight may be accepted for meeting a CDBG national objective.
	Applications must include required forms, documentation requirements, certifications and narrative

	as detailed in the 2019 General Purpose Grant Application Handbook. Incomplete applications could result in lower scoring or elimination from funding. The maximum grant is \$750,000 for acquisition/construction; \$500,000 for housing rehabilitation; \$250,000 for microenterprise assistance; and \$24,000 for planning-only activities.
	The CDBG investment limit is \$25,000 per household or direct job created/retained. For housing rehabilitation activities that include lead based paint mitigation the limit is \$35,000 per household.
What are the outcome measures expected as a result of the method of distribution?	Number of Persons Assisted, Household/Housing Units, Overnight/Emergency Shelter/Transitional Housing Beds, Businesses (including microenterprises) Assisted, Jobs.
State Program Name:	CDBG Housing Enhancement Grants
Funding Sources:	CDBG
Describe the state program addressed by the Method of Distribution.	CDBG Housing Enhancement Grants are available to provide flexible companion funding for competitive Housing Trust Fund (HTF) affordable housing applications in CDBG nonentitlement areas. This funding collaboration streamlines the financing of eligible HTF housing projects and prevents the need to wait for the annual General Purpose Grant funding cycle to receive CDBG assistance.
Describe all of the criteria that will be used to select applications and the relative importance of these criteria.	The application must first meet the HTF affordable housing selection criteria and identify the need for CDBG assistance. Once an application is selected for HTF funding, the CDBG applicant must submit documentation to meet CDBG eligibility and threshold requirements, documentation of the funding gap for a CDBG eligible activity, and signed certifications and forms demonstrating local commitment and compliance.
If only summary criteria were described, how can potential applicants access application manuals or other state publications describing the application criteria? (CDBG only)	Detailed instructions and requirements for developing a proposal and submitting an application are in the HTF and CDBG Housing Enhancement Grant application materials. All CDBG application handbooks are available at www.commerce.wa.gov/cdbg and upon request.
Describe the process for awarding funds to state recipients and how the state will make its allocation available to units of general local government, and non-profit organizations, including community and faith-based organizations. (ESG only)	N/A
Identify the method of selecting project sponsors	N/A

(including providing full access to grassroots faith- based and other community-based organizations). (HOPWA only)	
Describe how resources will be allocated among funding categories.	Up to \$200,000 is set aside for Housing Enhancement Grants. Monies in the Contingency Fund may be used to ensure funding for Housing Enhancement Grants at the proposed 2019 funding level, and to fund additional priority projects on a funds available basis. CDBG and HTF staff determine the level of available 2019 funding in the HTF and potential, eligible projects in CDBG nonentitlement communities. If the legislature has not approved HTF and there are no potential, eligible projects in CDBG nonentitlement communities, then the amount of CDBG funds set aside for the Housing Enhancement Grants may be decreased accordingly and these CDBG funds would be available for 2019 General Purpose Grants or Economic Opportunity Grants.
Describe threshold factors and grant size limits.	Program funds will be available for those projects located in eligible CDBG nonentitlement communities, and when the local government agrees to support the project. CDBG eligible activities can be found in Section 105(a) of Title 1 of the Housing and Community Development Act of 1974, as amended. Funds are intended to cover CDBG eligible costs not eligible for HTF assistance, but essential to the overall project success. For example, funds may be used for off-site infrastructure essential to affordable housing projects, or to pay for non-housing costs of projects integral to a comprehensive project such as a day care facility incorporated into the design of a HTF project.
What are the outcome measures expected as a result of the method of distribution?	Number of Persons Assisted, Housing/Housing Units, Overnight/Emergency Shelter/Transitional Housing Beds.
State Program Name:	CDBG Public Services Grants
Funding Sources:	CDBG
Describe the state program addressed by the Method of Distribution.	CDBG Public Services Grants are available for new or expanded public services that principally benefit low- and moderate-income persons and address regional priority needs through county supported partnerships with community action programs as the preferred service provider.
Describe all of the criteria that will be used to select applications and the relative importance of these criteria.	To provide equitable access to public services funding for all 32 CDBG nonentitlement counties of the state, Commerce coordinates with CDBG nonentitlement counties to determine the lead county applicants for Public Services Grants. Funds are distributed among the eligible counties following a stakeholder approved formula based on the poverty rate and population of each service area. The community action program network covers the entire state through local and regional community action agencies certified by the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. Of the state's 31

If only summary criteria were described, how can potential applicants access application manuals or other state publications describing the application criteria? (CDBG only) Describe the process for awarding funds to state recipients and how the state will make its allocation available to units of general local government, and	 community action programs, 17 community action programs serve CDBG nonentitlement counties. By allocating public services funding to the 17 lead counties and their regional community action programs, all CDBG nonentitlement areas of the state have access to public services funding. Commerce will consider an alternative service provider only if the county adequately documents unsatisfactory CAP performance and identifies an alternate provider meeting CDBG subrecipient requirements for the service area. Each county and service provider must submit an application identifying the prioritized services to be funded and its budget, to be reviewed for Commerce approval prior to grant contracting. The CDBG Public Services Grant application, all necessary application information and documentation, is now submitted online via ZoomGrants. Access to the online application is available on the CDBG website at www.commerce.wa.gov/cdbg during the February 15, 2019 to April 8, 2019 application period, or upon request. N/A
available to units of general local government, and non-profit organizations, including community and faith-based organizations. (ESG only)	
Identify the method of selecting project sponsors (including providing full access to grassroots faith- based and other community-based organizations). (HOPWA only)	N/A
Describe how resources will be allocated among funding categories.	Up to \$1.5 million and no more than 15 percent is set aside from the state's federal allocation for Public Services Grants. Commerce distributes the available Public Services Grant funds among the 17 counties using a formula based on current population and poverty data. To ensure a foundation of funding for rural areas, a base allocation is provided with adjustments for areas with access to CDBG entitlement or other state CDBG resources.
	For service providers in CDBG entitlement city within a nonentitlement county, state CDBG funds will be used for only eligible programs that target and benefit residents of the nonentitlement service areas of the county.
Describe threshold factors and grant size limits.	Activities must be eligible under Section 105(a)(8) of Title I of the Housing and Community Development Act of 1974, as amended, which allows CDBG to fund public services for new or

	expanded services including but not limited to: employment, crime prevention, child care, health, drug abuse, education, energy conservation, welfare and recreational programs.
What are the outcome measures expected as a result of the method of distribution?	Number of Persons Assisted.
State Program Name:	CDBG Supplemental Grants
Funding Sources:	CDBG
Describe the state program addressed by the Method of Distribution.	Supplemental Grants are intended as a last resort funding option for grantees whose approved project have encountered unanticipated costs overruns beyond the reasonable control of the grantee. Once a Supplemental Grant is awarded, the supplemental funds are incorporated into the grant contact through an amendment process.
Describe all of the criteria that will be used to select applications and the relative importance of these criteria.	Supplemental Grant requests may be submitted anytime during the 2019 program year and are awarded on a funds available basis. Grantee requests will be reviewed for merit and urgency. Commerce will consider the request for amendment and written responses to questions on maximum limits, current project scope and goals, need for additional funds, and alternate courses of action and funding.
If only summary criteria were described, how can potential applicants access application manuals or other state publications describing the application criteria? (CDBG only)	The Supplemental Grant request and review process is outlined in the CDBG Management Handbook section on contract amendments and supplemental funds, provided to each CDBG local government grant recipient. The CDBG Management Handbook is available at www.commerce.wa.gov/cdbg or upon request.
Describe the process for awarding funds to state recipients and how the state will make its allocation available to units of general local government, and non-profit organizations, including community and faith-based organizations. (ESG only)	N/A
Identify the method of selecting project sponsors (including providing full access to grassroots faith- based and other community-based organizations). (HOPWA only)	N/A
Describe how resources will be allocated among funding categories.	Initially, up to \$250,000 of recaptured/deobligated funds is set aside within the Contingency Fund to be made available for Supplemental Grants on a funds available basis. If additional funds are

	recaptured/deobligated, these funds may be available for Supplemental Grants based on the merit and urgency of the application.
Describe threshold factors and grant size limits.	Supplemental Grant requests are awarded to existing CDBG recipients that have already documented meeting threshold factors with their original application. Supplemental Grants cannot result in the CDBG amended total grant exceeding the original maximum grant limit. Reimbursement of supplemental funded activities must first obtain Commerce approval.
What are the outcome measures expected as a result of the method of distribution?	Number of Persons Assisted, Household/Housing Units, Overnight/Emergency Shelter/Transitional Housing Beds, Businesses (including microenterprises) Assisted, Jobs.
State Program Name:	Continuum of Care Program
Funding Sources:	Continuum of Care
Describe the state program addressed by the Method of Distribution.	The CoC Program provides housing and supportive services to homeless individuals and families. Temporary housing is provided through Transitional Housing grants, permanent housing is provided through Rapid Re-housing or Permanent Supportive Housing grants and supportive services are provided through Supportive Services Only grants or as a component to one of the housing grants. Eligible expenditures include rental assistance, leasing costs, services costs, operations costs and construction costs.
Describe all of the criteria that will be used to select applications and the relative importance of these criteria.	Applications for new projects are selected based on greatest need, housing first characteristics, access to mainstream resources, leveraging of other funds in the community, project readiness, capacity, effectiveness of the use of funds, soundness of approach and whether or not there is already a CoC Program project in that county. The most important criteria (the criteria that receive the most points) are greatest need, housing first and access to mainstream resources. The three factors for ranking renewal projects include past performance, program utilization and expenditure of all funds. Past performance is weighted most heavily among the three criteria.
If only summary criteria were described, how can potential applicants access application manuals or other state publications describing the application criteria? (CDBG only)	N/A
Describe the process for awarding funds to state recipients and how the state will make its allocation	N/A

available to units of general local government, and	
non-profit organizations, including community and	
faith-based organizations. (ESG only)	
Identify the method of selecting project sponsors	N/A
(including providing full access to grassroots faith-	
based and other community-based organizations).	
(HOPWA only)	
Describe how resources will be allocated among	Grantees choose which funding categories are most appropriate for their project and will lead to the
funding categories.	best, most efficient outcomes.
Describe threshold factors and grant size limits.	There are no minimum or maximum grant amount restrictions. However, effectiveness of the use of
	funds is a rating criterion in the application for new projects and for ranking projects up for renewal.
What are the outcome measures expected as a result	Reduced term of homelessness, increased permanent housing placement, increased term in
of the method of distribution?	permanent housing, reduced return to homelessness rate, increased employment income, increased
	overall income and increased access to mainstream benefits.
State Program Name:	Emergency Solutions Grant
Funding Sources:	ESG
Funding Sources: Describe the state program addressed by the Method	ESG The purpose of the ESG program is to provide homelessness prevention assistance to persons who
Describe the state program addressed by the Method	The purpose of the ESG program is to provide homelessness prevention assistance to persons who
Describe the state program addressed by the Method	The purpose of the ESG program is to provide homelessness prevention assistance to persons who would otherwise become homeless, and to provide emergency assistance to temporarily or
Describe the state program addressed by the Method	The purpose of the ESG program is to provide homelessness prevention assistance to persons who would otherwise become homeless, and to provide emergency assistance to temporarily or permanently re-house persons who are experiencing homelessness. The funds will provide for a variety of services, including: Short-Term or Medium-Term Rental Assistance, Utility Assistance, Housing Search and Placement, Outreach Services, Housing Stability Case Management and HMIS.
Describe the state program addressed by the Method of Distribution.	The purpose of the ESG program is to provide homelessness prevention assistance to persons who would otherwise become homeless, and to provide emergency assistance to temporarily or permanently re-house persons who are experiencing homelessness. The funds will provide for a variety of services, including: Short-Term or Medium-Term Rental Assistance, Utility Assistance, Housing Search and Placement, Outreach Services, Housing Stability Case Management and HMIS. Please see Consolidated Plan Appendix F for more information.
Describe the state program addressed by the Method of Distribution. Describe all of the criteria that will be used to select	The purpose of the ESG program is to provide homelessness prevention assistance to persons who would otherwise become homeless, and to provide emergency assistance to temporarily or permanently re-house persons who are experiencing homelessness. The funds will provide for a variety of services, including: Short-Term or Medium-Term Rental Assistance, Utility Assistance, Housing Search and Placement, Outreach Services, Housing Stability Case Management and HMIS. Please see Consolidated Plan Appendix F for more information. Commerce adds ESG funding to state Consolidated Homeless Grant (CHG) funding and uses a formula
Describe the state program addressed by the Method of Distribution. Describe all of the criteria that will be used to select applications and the relative importance of these	Image: Construct of the test of test o
Describe the state program addressed by the Method of Distribution. Describe all of the criteria that will be used to select	Image: Construct of the test of test o
Describe the state program addressed by the Method of Distribution. Describe all of the criteria that will be used to select applications and the relative importance of these	The purpose of the ESG program is to provide homelessness prevention assistance to persons who would otherwise become homeless, and to provide emergency assistance to temporarily or permanently re-house persons who are experiencing homelessness. The funds will provide for a variety of services, including: Short-Term or Medium-Term Rental Assistance, Utility Assistance, Housing Search and Placement, Outreach Services, Housing Stability Case Management and HMIS. Please see Consolidated Plan Appendix F for more information. Commerce adds ESG funding to state Consolidated Homeless Grant (CHG) funding and uses a formula based on population and poverty level to determine how much homelessness assistance funding to provide each county biennially. If they have no unresolved monitoring or audit findings related to Commerce housing assistance programs, the largest counties in the state that are able to spend
Describe the state program addressed by the Method of Distribution. Describe all of the criteria that will be used to select applications and the relative importance of these	The purpose of the ESG program is to provide homelessness prevention assistance to persons who would otherwise become homeless, and to provide emergency assistance to temporarily or permanently re-house persons who are experiencing homelessness. The funds will provide for a variety of services, including: Short-Term or Medium-Term Rental Assistance, Utility Assistance, Housing Search and Placement, Outreach Services, Housing Stability Case Management and HMIS. Please see Consolidated Plan Appendix F for more information.Commerce adds ESG funding to state Consolidated Homeless Grant (CHG) funding and uses a formula based on population and poverty level to determine how much homelessness assistance funding to provide each county biennially. If they have no unresolved monitoring or audit findings related to Commerce housing assistance programs, the largest counties in the state that are able to spend \$600,000 in the Washington portion of ESG funding biennially will be offered an ESG allocation to
Describe the state program addressed by the Method of Distribution. Describe all of the criteria that will be used to select applications and the relative importance of these	 The purpose of the ESG program is to provide homelessness prevention assistance to persons who would otherwise become homeless, and to provide emergency assistance to temporarily or permanently re-house persons who are experiencing homelessness. The funds will provide for a variety of services, including: Short-Term or Medium-Term Rental Assistance, Utility Assistance, Housing Search and Placement, Outreach Services, Housing Stability Case Management and HMIS. Please see Consolidated Plan Appendix F for more information. Commerce adds ESG funding to state Consolidated Homeless Grant (CHG) funding and uses a formula based on population and poverty level to determine how much homelessness assistance funding to provide each county biennially. If they have no unresolved monitoring or audit findings related to Commerce housing assistance programs, the largest counties in the state that are able to spend \$600,000 in the Washington portion of ESG funding biennially will be offered an ESG allocation to expend in combination with their CHG allocation. The sum of those counties' ESG and CHG allocations
Describe the state program addressed by the Method of Distribution. Describe all of the criteria that will be used to select applications and the relative importance of these	 The purpose of the ESG program is to provide homelessness prevention assistance to persons who would otherwise become homeless, and to provide emergency assistance to temporarily or permanently re-house persons who are experiencing homelessness. The funds will provide for a variety of services, including: Short-Term or Medium-Term Rental Assistance, Utility Assistance, Housing Search and Placement, Outreach Services, Housing Stability Case Management and HMIS. Please see Consolidated Plan Appendix F for more information. Commerce adds ESG funding to state Consolidated Homeless Grant (CHG) funding and uses a formula based on population and poverty level to determine how much homelessness assistance funding to provide each county biennially. If they have no unresolved monitoring or audit findings related to Commerce housing assistance programs, the largest counties in the state that are able to spend \$600,000 in the Washington portion of ESG funding biennially will be offered an ESG allocation to expend in combination with their CHG allocation. The sum of those counties' ESG and CHG allocations will equal the total homelessness assistance amount identified by the funding formula. Other counties
Describe the state program addressed by the Method of Distribution. Describe all of the criteria that will be used to select applications and the relative importance of these	 The purpose of the ESG program is to provide homelessness prevention assistance to persons who would otherwise become homeless, and to provide emergency assistance to temporarily or permanently re-house persons who are experiencing homelessness. The funds will provide for a variety of services, including: Short-Term or Medium-Term Rental Assistance, Utility Assistance, Housing Search and Placement, Outreach Services, Housing Stability Case Management and HMIS. Please see Consolidated Plan Appendix F for more information. Commerce adds ESG funding to state Consolidated Homeless Grant (CHG) funding and uses a formula based on population and poverty level to determine how much homelessness assistance funding to provide each county biennially. If they have no unresolved monitoring or audit findings related to Commerce housing assistance programs, the largest counties in the state that are able to spend \$600,000 in the Washington portion of ESG funding biennially will be offered an ESG allocation to expend in combination with their CHG allocation. The sum of those counties' ESG and CHG allocations

potential applicants access application manuals or other state publications describing the application	
criteria? (CDBG only)	
Describe the process for awarding funds to state	As described above, the largest counties in the state that are able to spend \$600,000 in the
recipients and how the state will make its allocation	Washington portion of ESG funding biennially will be offered an ESG allocation to expend in
available to units of general local government, and	combination with their CHG allocation. The sum of those counties' ESG and CHG allocations will equal
non-profit organizations, including community and	the total homelessness assistance amount identified by the funding formula. Other counties that
faith-based organizations. (ESG only)	don't receive a Washington ESG allocation will instead receive CHG funding equal to their share. The
	ESG grantee of Commerce then enters into subagreements with non-profit organizations including
	community and faith-based organization. This is done on either a competitive or formula basis. Each
	subagreement is required to uphold all requirements in the Commerce ESG Guidelines and ESG Rule.
Identify the method of selecting project sponsors	N/A
(including providing full access to grassroots faith-	
based and other community-based organizations).	
(HOPWA only)	
Describe how resources will be allocated among	Grantees allocate funds to program components within the following budget category limits:
funding categories.	-Administrative Activities: not more than 7.5% of grant
	-Emergency Shelter and/or Street Outreach: not more than 60% of grant
	-Homelessness Prevention: no limit (may be 100% of grant)
	-Rapid Re-housing or HMIS: no limit (may be 100% of grant)
Describe threshold factors and grant size limits.	All grants are equal to or greater than the \$600,000 a biennium threshold. Grant sizes are determined
	by a formula based on county population and poverty.
What are the outcome measures expected as a result	Reduced incidence of homelessness and length of time homeless through street outreach and rapid
of the method of distribution?	re-housing, reduced number of new homeless households through homelessness prevention, exiting
	program participants to permanent destinations and reduced returns to homelessness.
State Program Name:	HOME Rental Development
Funding Sources:	HOME
Describe the state program addressed by the Method	HOME Rental Development funds will be utilized for new construction of multifamily rental housing
of Distribution.	and awarded to projects annually through a competitive application process simultaneously run with
	the State's Housing Trust Fund (HTF) and the National Housing Trust Fund (NHTF) programs.
	Department of Commerce will publish its annual Notice of Funding Available (NOFA) and application

	instructions on the program website, which will also be broadly distributed via email:
	http://www.commerce.wa.gov/htf/.
Describe all of the criteria that will be used to select applications and the relative importance of these criteria.	Please see Table 8 attachment.
If only summary criteria were described, how can potential applicants access application manuals or other state publications describing the application criteria? (CDBG only)	N/A
Describe the process for awarding funds to state recipients and how the state will make its allocation available to units of general local government, and non-profit organizations, including community and faith-based organizations. (ESG only)	N/A
Identify the method of selecting project sponsors (including providing full access to grassroots faith- based and other community-based organizations). (HOPWA only)	N/A
Describe how resources will be allocated among funding categories.	Approximately \$3,185,637 in HOME resources will be utilized for rental housing development.
Describe threshold factors and grant size limits.	 Only eligible HOME applicants can apply for HOME resources within the application cycles. Eligible applicants include local governments, local housing authorities, nonprofit community or neighborhood based organizations, CHDOs, federally recognized Indian tribes in Washington State, regional support networks established under RCW Chapter 71.24, and regional or statewide nonprofit housing assistance organizations. All applicants must meet the thresholds described above. Department of Commerce will exercise its discretion in issuing threshold waivers only in rare and extraordinary circumstances. Applicants should
What are the outcome measures expected as a result of the method of distribution?	note that waivers are the exception, rather than the rule. All waiver approvals will be made public. HOME resources, combined with the State HTF funds, Low Income Housing Tax Credit allocations, and other funding sources will create additional rental housing throughout the state. These additional units will primarily serve very low-income persons at or below 50% of the Area Median Income.

State Program Name:	HOME TBRA
Funding Sources:	HOME
Describe the state program addressed by the Method of Distribution.	HOME TBRA provides rent, utility and security and utility deposit assistance to extremely low income households who are experiencing or at imminent risk of experiencing homelessness.
Describe all of the criteria that will be used to select applications and the relative importance of these criteria.	The HOME TBRA program is renewed each year with the current housing authorities, local governments and community action councils that provide the TBRA assistance. If a provider decides to no longer provide services, a process of finding another provider is undertaken. Criteria for a new provider may include capacity, experience with housing programs, and community support.
If only summary criteria were described, how can potential applicants access application manuals or other state publications describing the application criteria? (CDBG only)	N/A
Describe the process for awarding funds to state recipients and how the state will make its allocation available to units of general local government, and non-profit organizations, including community and faith-based organizations. (ESG only)	N/A
Identify the method of selecting project sponsors (including providing full access to grassroots faith- based and other community-based organizations). (HOPWA only)	N/A
Describe how resources will be allocated among funding categories.	The resources are allocated between rent and utility assistance and security and utility deposits based on the need as assessed by the provider.
Describe threshold factors and grant size limits. What are the outcome measures expected as a result of the method of distribution?	N/A Housing for low income, at risk and homeless households.
State Program Name:	НОРWA
Funding Sources:	HOPWA
Describe the state program addressed by the Method of Distribution.	HOPWA provides housing assistance and supportive services to moderate and low-income people with HIV/AIDS and related diseases, and their families. This support helps persons living with HIV/AIDS

	secure stable housing.
Describe all of the criteria that will be used to select	The HOPWA program is renewed each year with the current providers. If a provider decides to not
applications and the relative importance of these	continue providing services, a process of finding another provider is undertaken. Criteria for a new
criteria.	provider may include capacity experience with housing programs, and community support.
If only summary criteria were described, how can	N/A
potential applicants access application manuals or	
other state publications describing the application	
criteria? (CDBG only)	
Describe the process for awarding funds to state	N/A
recipients and how the state will make its allocation	
available to units of general local government, and	
non-profit organizations, including community and	
faith-based organizations. (ESG only)	
Identify the method of selecting project sponsors	Project sponsors are selected based on their capacity, experience with housing programs, experience
(including providing full access to grassroots faith-	serving people with HIV/AIDS, organizational effectiveness, and community support.
based and other community-based organizations).	
(HOPWA only)	
Describe how resources will be allocated among	The Project Sponsors allocate the funds among the funding categories based on their assessment of
funding categories.	need identified through their own data including HMIS, waiting lists for assistance or other assessments of need.
Describe threshold factors and grant size limits.	The grant amounts are based on surviving HIV/AIDS cases as they are reported to the Washington State Department of Health.
What are the outcome measures expected as a result of the method of distribution?	Continued housing assistance, housing stability and access to care.
State Program Name:	National Housing Trust Fund
Funding Sources:	Housing Trust Fund
Describe the state program addressed by the Method	NHTF funds will be utilized for new construction of multifamily rental housing and awarded to
of Distribution.	projects annually through a competitive application process, which is simultaneously ran with the
	State's Housing Trust Fund (HTF) and HOME programs. Department of Commerce will publish its
	annual Notice of Funding Available (NOFA) and application instructions on the program website, which will also be broadly distributed via email: http://www.commerce.wa.gov/htf/.

Describe all of the criteria that will be used to select	Please see Table 8 attachment.
applications and the relative importance of these	
criteria.	
If only summary criteria were described, how can	N/A
potential applicants access application manuals or	
other state publications describing the application	
criteria? (CDBG only)	
Describe the process for awarding funds to state	N/A
recipients and how the state will make its allocation	
available to units of general local government, and	
non-profit organizations, including community and	
faith-based organizations. (ESG only)	
Identify the method of selecting project sponsors	N/A
(including providing full access to grassroots faith-	
based and other community-based organizations).	
(HOPWA only)	
Describe how resources will be allocated among	The NHTF resources will be awarded to new rental housing development projects. The recipients will
funding categories.	have the option to use up to 30% of their NHTF funds for operating and maintenance costs in support
	of the units that are built with the NHTF funds.
Describe threshold factors and grant size limits.	Only eligible NHTF applicants can apply for NHTF resources within the application cycles. Eligible
	applicants include local governments, local housing authorities, nonprofit community or
	neighborhood based organizations, federally recognized Indian tribes in Washington State, regional
	support networks established under RCW Chapter 71.24, and regional or statewide nonprofit housing
	assistance organizations.
	All applicants must meet the thresholds described above. Department of Commerce will exercise its
	discretion in issuing threshold waivers only in rare and extraordinary circumstances. Applicants should
	note that waivers are the exception, rather than the rule. All waiver approvals will be made public.
What are the outcome measures expected as a result	NHTF resources, combined with the State HTF funds, Low Income Housing Tax Credit allocations, and
of the method of distribution?	other funding sources will create additional rental housing throughout the state. These additional
	units will primarily serve very low-income persons at or below 30% of the Area Median Income.

State Program Name:	Section 811
Funding Sources:	Section 811
Describe the state program addressed by the Method of Distribution.	The 811 program provides project-based vouchers for non-elderly disabled adults.
Describe all of the criteria that will be used to select applications and the relative importance of these criteria.	Projects will be selected based upon the number of eligible 811 clients in the community, proximity to services and amenities (i.e. hospitals, transportation, social services, etc.), number of units provided, organizational capacity, organizational history, and the timeline for when the units will become available. All of these criteria are important, but especially important are finding projects located in areas with eligible 811 clients.
If only summary criteria were described, how can potential applicants access application manuals or other state publications describing the application criteria? (CDBG only)	N/A
Describe the process for awarding funds to state recipients and how the state will make its allocation available to units of general local government, and non-profit organizations, including community and faith-based organizations. (ESG only)	N/A
Identify the method of selecting project sponsors (including providing full access to grassroots faith- based and other community-based organizations). (HOPWA only)	N/A
Describe how resources will be allocated among funding categories.	All resources will be allocated to project-based rental assistance vouchers.
Describe threshold factors and grant size limits.	Each project receives an award based upon the number of units awarded for 811 funding. The number of units awarded for 811 depends on the number of units the project wants to dedicate to 811 and the number of eligible 811 clients in the community.
What are the outcome measures expected as a result of the method of distribution?	Housing stability.

Table 8 - Distribution Methods by State Program

Discussion

AP-35 Projects – (Optional)

Introduction

There are currently no 2019 projects to report, as the 2019 Program Year for the state's HUD formula funds does not begin until July 1, 2019. Funding contracts for CDBG, HOME, NHTF, ESG, and HOPWA projects will not be executed until program-specific applications are received and evaluated, and the funding agreement between HUD and Commerce is executed.

#	Project Name

Table 9 – Project Information

Describe the reasons for allocation priorities and any obstacles to addressing underserved needs

There are currently no 2019 projects to report. For this reason, this section has been left blank.

AP-40 Section 108 Loan Guarantee – 91.320(k)(1)(ii)

Will the state help non-entitlement units of general local government to apply for Section 108 loan funds?

No

Available Grant Amounts

N/A

Acceptance process of applications

N/A

AP-45 Community Revitalization Strategies – 91.320(k)(1)(ii)

Will the state allow units of general local government to carry out community revitalization strategies?

Yes

State's Process and Criteria for approving local government revitalization strategies

The state will allow units of general local government to carry out community revitalization strategies after consultation with the state CDBG program and HUD's authorization of a state process and criteria for approving revitalization strategies. Washington has not chosen to target particular geographical areas for special set aside assistance under the CDBG program. The state does not have a process and criteria for community revitalization strategies at this time.

AP-50 Geographic Distribution - 91.320(f)

Description of the geographic areas of the state (including areas of low-income and minority concentration) where assistance will be directed

CDBG: The state Community Development Block Grant program awards funding to rural areas of Washington State not entitled to receive a direct CDBG allocation from HUD or a part of a CDBG urban county consortium. A map and list of those areas is on the CDBG website at www.commerce.wa.gov/cdbg and in Appendix D of the Consolidated Plan. The state CDBG program can fund projects benefiting both entitlement and nonentitlement area residents only as outlined in the state CDBG program's Entitlement/Nonentitlement Policy. Cities that reach the CDBG entitlement population threshold and are eligible to participate in a CDBG urban county consortium will not be prioritized for state CDBG funding without the jurisdiction first receiving a state waiver. The state CDBG program cannot award grants directly to tribes, since they are eligible to apply for Indian CDBG funding directly from HUD. The state CDBG program will prioritize funding for projects that principally benefit low- and moderate-income persons.

HOME and NHTF: The Department of Commerce will conduct a funding round for the State HTF, National HTF, and HOME Rental Development programs simultaneously via a release of a Notice of Funding Availability (NOFA) and will award these funds through a competitive application process. Given the small HOME and NHTF allocations in 2019, it may not be possible to spread the HOME funds to several projects, but in combination with the state HTF, the Department of Commerce will prioritize statewide distribution among all its affordable housing project

awards. HOME TBRA funds currently are distributed on a renewal basis.

ESG: Emergency Solutions Grants are allocated using the same formula as the state's own Consolidated Homeless Grant program, which is based on population and poverty levels in each county. Those counties with allocation amounts less than \$600,000 a biennium will not receive ESG funding, but instead will receive an increase in state funding in an amount equal to their ESG share.

HOPWA: Housing Opportunities for Persons with AIDS does not have geographic priority areas. Funding is allocated on an annual renewal based on surviving HIV/AIDS cases as reported to the Washington State Department of Health.

Except for the restrictions noted above, Washington State does not have any pre-identified geographic target area priorities. However, the state does encourage targeting investments in areas of high level of need for all grant programs. The state also encourages communities to develop projects that respond to these needs, especially through outreach and technical assistance, as well as by allocating funds in a manner that emphasizes these priority needs consistent with established program guidelines.

Geographic Distribution

Target Area	Percentage of Funds

Table 10 - Geographic Distribution

Rationale for the priorities for allocating investments geographically

N/A

Discussion

Each program has a distinct focus and the eligibility for funding istargeted to maximize achievement of program requirements and goals.

AFFORDABLE HOUSING

AP-55 Affordable Housing – 24 CFR 91.320(g)

Introduction

The one-year goals for affordable housing vary by program and the population to be served. Some of the data in the following tables may overlap since some programs assist households, in addition to individuals. Those served by the Tenant Based Rental Assistance (TBRA) program, for instance, may be homeless receiving rental assistance, in addition to those receiving TBRA who are not homeless.

For NHTF, since this is its second allocation—and the state plans to use the small award to fund capital new construction projects—actual units of affordable housing will be placed in service in 2019 at the earliest.

One Year Goals for the Number of Households to	be Supported
Homeless	249
Non-Homeless	545
Special-Needs	0
Total	794

Table 11 - One-Year Goals for Affordable Housing by Support Requirement

One Year Goals for the Number of Households Supp	orted Through
Rental Assistance	682
The Production of New Units	59
Rehab of Existing Units	15
Acquisition of Existing Units	0
Total	756

 Table 12 - One-Year Goals for Affordable Housing by Support Type

Discussion

Homeless households are assisted by ESG funds, but not under the affordable housing category and so these goals and outcomes are not listed

here.

CDBG can fund infrastructure in support of affordable housing and housing rehabilitation, so the CDBG goals of supporting at least five new units and rehabilitating at least 15 existing units are included here. CDBG can also fund transitional housing and homeless shelters as public facilities, so these goals are not listed here. CDBG funding of activities in support of affordable housing is contingent on a CDBG nonentitlement local government first prioritizing these activities and submitting a CDBG application to Commerce.

AP-60 Public Housing - 24 CFR 91.320(j)

Introduction

The state is able to provide support and technical assistance to PHAs upon local request. Specific financial assistance to PHAs under any of the Consolidated Plan formula grant programs will be considered as any other application competing for those funds, unless the administering state agency determines that both cause and authority exist to prioritize such funding under the current Consolidated Plan and the individual program's guidelines.

Actions planned during the next year to address the needs to public housing

See above.

Actions to encourage public housing residents to become more involved in management and participate in homeownership

See above.

If the PHA is designated as troubled, describe the manner in which financial assistance will be provided or other assistance

See above.

Discussion

See above.

AP-65 Homeless and Other Special Needs Activities – 91.320(h)

Introduction

Washington State will continue working to reduce and end homelessness with the Balance of State Continuum of Care, State Advisory Council on Homelessness, the Affordable Housing Advisory Board, and the Interagency Council on Homelessness. The state will identify priority needs and inform Emergency Shelter Grant (ESG) allocations. Commerce, as the state ESG grantee, will continue to award funds to sub-grantees at the local level to deliver housing and non-housing homeless services to persons in need.

The CDBG program can fund homeless shelters and transitional housing as public facilities, and services for the homeless, contingent on these activities being first prioritized with applications submitted by CDBG nonentitlement local governments.

For NHTF, the State plans to use the small NHTF allocation to fund capital new construction projects—actual units of affordable housing will be placed in service at the earliest. In distributing the 2019 NHTF funds, the state will evaluate projects based on multiple criteria (as presented in AP-30 in this Plan). One of the evaluation criteria is the type of population served, such that the state will prioritize special needs and homeless populations over "general low income" populations (in alignment with the state's current priorities) which include individuals, families, and youth affected by homelessness, as well as homeless individuals with chronic mental illness and veterans.

Describe the jurisdictions one-year goals and actions for reducing and ending homelessness including reaching out to homeless persons (especially unsheltered persons) and assessing their individual needs

Commerce contracts with local providers who direct their outreach efforts to the most vulnerable persons in their services areas. Each county is required to develop a Local Plan addressing homelessness. Part of this plan is an inventory of services available within the county. With this information, providers coordinate outreach activities and direct persons who are homeless to services using coordinated assessment where such a system has been developed within the county or geographic area. The assessment is used to determine a household's initial needs. If further intervention or assistance is needed, the household is directed to the appropriate services with the goal of moving the household into a permanent housing situation with no later return to homelessness.

Addressing the emergency shelter and transitional housing needs of homeless persons

In the 2019 program year, counties will receive ESG or Consolidated Homeless Grant funding to meet the emergency shelter needs of residents. The federal Continuum of Care Program and state Consolidated Homeless Grant will provide funding for transitional housing for all 39 counties

> Annual Action Plan 2019

in the state. Commerce approximates there will be over 4,400 emergency shelter beds in the state in 2019.

Helping homeless persons (especially chronically homeless individuals and families, families with children, veterans and their families, and unaccompanied youth) make the transition to permanent housing and independent living, including shortening the period of time that individuals and families experience homelessness, facilitating access for homeless individuals and families to affordable housing units, and preventing individuals and families who were recently homeless from becoming homeless again

Local providers in collaboration with the Balance of State Continuum of Care and the State Advisory Council on Homelessness are working to shorten periods of homeless and prevent recurrences of homelessness through a number of measures. They include utilization of the Homeless Management Information System to track these performance measures. The state has prioritized access to affordable housing through rapid rehousing.

Helping low-income individuals and families avoid becoming homeless, especially extremely low-income individuals and families and those who are: being discharged from publicly funded institutions and systems of care (such as health care facilities, mental health facilities, foster care and other youth facilities, and corrections programs and institutions); or, receiving assistance from public or private agencies that address housing, health, social services, employment, education, or youth needs

Counties may use state, local, and a portion of their federal ESG funds on homelessness prevention. Commerce recommends grantees use a targeted prevention approach to identify low-income and extremely low-income households at the most risk of becoming homeless. An evaluation of the household's risk status will allow service providers to identify those households most at-risk of actually becoming homeless instead of those who may avoid homelessness even without financial assistance. Prevention assistance and case management is then provided to those most at-risk households.

Commerce works with other state agencies to coordinate policies and protocols for the discharge of persons from state institutions or systems of care to prevent those persons from exiting to homelessness. Some of the agencies in collaboration with Commerce and its grantees are the state Departments of Social and Health Services (DSHS), Corrections (DOC), Veteran Affairs (VA), and ESD. DSHS and DOC are two state agencies that discharge or release people from systems of care/incarceration. They both have policies and programs in place that aim to prevent clients from exiting into homelessness. Counties within the Balance of State Continuum have also implemented such policies to varying degrees. The state Balance of State Continuum of Care and state Consolidated Homeless Grant encourages providers to have agreements in place to directly house people discharged from psychiatric hospitals, jails, prisons, and regular hospitals.

Discussion

AP-70 HOPWA Goals - 91.320(k)(4)

One year goals for the number of households to be provided housing through the use of HOPWA for:	
Short-term rent, mortgage, and utility assistance to prevent homelessness of the individual or family	52
Tenant-based rental assistance	95
Units provided in permanent housing facilities developed, leased, or operated with HOPWA funds	7
Units provided in transitional short-term housing facilities developed, leased, or operated with HOPWA funds	0
Total	154

AP-75 Barriers to affordable housing – 91.320(i)

Introduction

An extensive discussion of barriers to housing affordability and actions to address those constraints is included in the 2015-2019 Consolidated Plan, sections MA-40 and SP-55. In addition to taking action to ameliorating barriers to affordable housing, the state is dedicated to ensuring fair access to housing not only in affordable units, but also throughout the entire housing market.

For NHTF, the state plans to use the small NHTF allocation to fund capital new construction projects—actual units of affordable housing will be placed in service at the earliest. In distributing the 2019 NHTF funds, the state will evaluate projects based on multiple criteria (as presented in AP-30 in this Plan). For example, a higher ranking will be given to applications demonstrating that their service plans are sustainable long-term and aligned with State and Federal recognized best practices (i.e., are consistent with state and federal requirements, are evidence-based, and follow statewide established models such as low-barrier or "housing first" models).

Actions it planned to remove or ameliorate the negative effects of public policies that serve as barriers to affordable housing such as land use controls, tax policies affecting land, zoning ordinances, building codes, fees and charges, growth limitations, and policies affecting the return on residential investment

The Affordable Housing Advisory Board convened a work group to update the Growth Management/Housing Task Force report of 2006. This report identifies a broad range of measures that would promote affordable housing. Many of the items noted in the report respond to public policies that serve as barriers to affordable housing. While this report will not result in any specific actions, it will support efforts to be

undertaken by state and local government.

It is important to note that the state's framework of planning is decentralized with a high level of responsibility and latitude in zoning, permitting, and building code requirements given to cities and counties. The state, other than providing the framework for local authority through the Growth Management Act and the Planning Enabling Act, does not control land use or development review. Therefore, the state's role becomes one of providing assistance to local governments in their efforts to reduce or eliminate barriers to housing affordability. This can be done through technical assistance or facilitation of discussions or through the administration of grants or programs. However, reductions in state financial resources since 2007 have significantly reduced the support that Commerce and other state agencies can provide, especially through grants that assist with the development or revision of municipal plans or regulations.

The state remains committed to ensuring fair access to housing and has completed an update of the Analysis of Impediments to Fair Housing Choice (AI) in conjunction with development of the Consolidated Plan. The AI identifies the major impediments to fair housing and makes a number of recommendations to lower these barriers.

Discussion

AP-85 Other Actions - 91.320(j)

Introduction

The following are actions planned throughout the course of the Consolidated Plan period (2015-2019).

Actions planned to address obstacles to meeting underserved needs

The primary obstacles to meeting underserved needs are lack of financial and human resources, and a growing gap between housing costs and incomes. The state will continue to advocate for more resources and to use its resources carefully and strategically as evidenced in this plan to reduce the effects of the cost/income gap. The state's recently completed statewide Housing Needs Assessment will serve to inform policies and enable programs to better target resources to address underserved needs.

Actions planned to foster and maintain affordable housing

In addition to using CDBG, HOME, NHTF, ESG, and HOPWA, the state undertakes numerous other actions to foster and maintain affordable

Annual Action Plan 2019 housing. Coordinating the use of all available resources, and particularly the Low Income Housing Tax Credit (LIHTC) program to develop new affordable housing is a critical component of the state's affordable housing strategy. Information on the LIHTC program can be found through the Washington Housing Finance Commission at http://www.wshfc.org.

Commerce and AHAB are required by RCW 43.185B.040 to prepare and update a five-year plan. The purpose of the 2010-2015 Housing Advisory Plan (five-year plan) is to:

- Document the need for affordable housing in the state.
- Examine the extent to which that need is met through public and private sector programs.
- Facilitate planning to meet state affordable housing needs.
- Enable the development of strategies and programs for affordable housing.

The Washington State Housing Needs Assessment 2015 can be found on www.commmerce.wa.gov.

Actions planned to reduce lead-based paint hazards

Washington's housing stock continues to age, the incidence of hazards from deteriorating lead paint will likely increase in homes built before 1978 without remediation or abatement. As paint deteriorates over time through peeling, chipping, chalking, cracking, or damage, the lead is released into the home environment and becomes a significant hazard, especially for young children.

The prevalence of lead-based paint may be used to develop measures of potential risk from LBP hazards, even if the hazards are not yet present. In general, the higher likelihood that homes built before 1950 contain lead-based paint, combined with possible physical deterioration associated with their age, puts these pre-1950 homes in a "high-risk" category for exposure to LBP hazards. Many homes built between 1950 and 1978 also contain lead-based paint. However, their relatively newer condition puts them in a category of "moderate risk" for exposure to LBP hazards.

Washington will continue to pursue the actions, strategies and requirements identified in SP-65. Through the efforts of Commerce and DOH, there will be: increased recognition of lead-based paint hazards: improved identification of structures where these hazards are present; higher rates of remediation of LBP; and testing, medical intervention, and case management for children at risk. The state will follow and monitor grantees to ensure compliance with the HUD lead-based paint regulations implementing Title X of the Housing and Community Development Act of 1992. These regulations cover the CDBG, HOME, NHTF, ESG, and HOPWA programs, and identify the appropriate type of activity to control

lead paint hazards, in projects using federal funds.

The \$25,000 abatement threshold in Title X has not been adjusted since it was established, while construction/rehabilitation costs have escalated. This can preclude a number of homes from being rehabilitated because abatement costs make it financially unfeasible. The state will further comply with LBP regulations of the EPA. CDBG allows additional funds per unit if housing rehabilitation activities include lead-based paint mitigation.

Washington will coordinate for training, education and other resources related to lead-based paint hazards, and will require that grantees and sub grantees utilize staff and contractors that have the appropriate training and certification.

Actions planned to reduce the number of poverty-level families

A summary of Washington's existing efforts to reduce poverty is detailed in the 2015-2019 Consolidated Plan section SP-70. New or emerging actions intended to address poverty have been significantly limited by ongoing reductions in the state budget. Between 2007 and 2014, per capita state revenue allocations through the Omnibus and Transportation operating budgets dropped from \$6,824 to \$5,818 (in 2014 dollars). This means there is now 15 percent less revenue available to meet needs funded through state resources when compared to the period at the start of the recession.

In 2007, the state convened a Poverty Advisory Committee to provide recommendations on possible new actions to reduce poverty. Reductions to state resources (occurring after the committee completed its report) limited the amount of actions taken by the state to implement the Committee's recommendations and enact new measures to reduce poverty. In addition, these budget cuts resulted in cutbacks in the provision of many services and funds aimed at assisting households in poverty.

Most new efforts begun during the past few years have been in conjunction with federal measures such as implementation of the affordable health care act. The state has been focused on reducing cuts or renewing existing resources where possible. For example, in 2014 the state Legislature passed an extension of the document recording fee dedicated to serving the homeless which was due to expire. As the economy continues to improve and more financial resources become available, the state will likely move to reinvigorate previous efforts aimed at addressing poverty. New efforts will be considered to the greatest extent feasible. To better empower individuals and families toward self-sufficiency and independence the following strategies will be put to work:

- Promote sustainable economic development through affordable housing and other community development activities;
- Maintain a strong relationship with the Continuum of Care system to enhance and promote the stabilization of homeless families and

encourage transition to stable households and housing situations;

- Explore additional partnership opportunities with other agencies that provide a range of services and activities with measurable, and potentially major impact, on the causes of poverty in their communities; and
- Enhance efforts to educate the public and interested persons about available supportive services that foster self-sufficiency and independent living arrangements.

Actions planned to develop institutional structure

Commerce will continue to support efforts such as the Interagency Council on Homelessness, the Balance of State Continuum of Care, the Affordable Housing Advisory Board, and the state's Workforce Training and Education Coordinating Board to strengthen partnerships, facilitate program delivery and improve the institutional structure.

Actions planned to enhance coordination between public and private housing and social service agencies

Public agencies, for-profit and nonprofit private organizations all play a part in the provision of affordable housing, social services, capital improvements, and economic development. The state will continue to work to provide strong coordination between agencies, local organizations, and private housing and service providers.

Discussion

Through the above identified actions the State will continue to address these various issues and is committed to addressing these issues throughout the implementation of the 2015-2019 Consolidated Plan.

PROGRAM SPECIFIC REQUIREMENTS

AP-90 Program Specific Requirements – 91.320(k)(1,2,3)

Introduction

The following identifies state revolving loan program income available for use for state CDBG-funded activities. The state allows nonentitlement local governments to use their program income for CDBG eligible activities if the local government has a Program Income Re-Use Plan approved by Commerce. The state requires any local government that has since joined a CDBG urban county consortium either to transfer the program income oversight to the county CDBG program or to return to the state any program income earned from a previous state CDBG funded activity, as appropriate. Projects planned with all state CDBG funds are not identified in the Project Table as stated in the pre-set IDIS introduction below, since listing CDBG projects in the Project Table is a HUD Action Plan requirement for CDBG entitlement programs and not state CDBG programs.

Community Development Block Grant Program (CDBG) Reference 24 CFR 91.320(k)(1)

Projects planned with all CDBG funds expected to be available during the year are identified in the Projects Table. The following identifies program income that is available for use that is included in projects to be carried out.

1. The total amount of program income that will have been received before the start of the next program year and that has not	
yet been reprogrammed	\$464,177
2. The amount of proceeds from section 108 loan guarantees that will be used during the year to address the priority needs and	
specific objectives identified in the grantee's strategic plan.	0
3. The amount of surplus funds from urban renewal settlements	0
4. The amount of any grant funds returned to the line of credit for which the planned use has not been included in a prior	
statement or plan	0
5. The amount of income from float-funded activities	0
Total Program Income:	\$464,177

1. The amount of urgent need activities

2. The estimated percentage of CDBG funds that will be used for activities that benefit persons of low and moderate income. Overall Benefit - A consecutive period of one, two or three years may be used to determine that a minimum overall benefit of 70% of CDBG funds is used to benefit persons of low and moderate income. Specify the years covered that include this Annual Action Plan.

HOME Investment Partnership Program (HOME) Reference 24 CFR 91.320(k)(2)

1. A description of other forms of investment being used beyond those identified in Section 92.205 is as follows:

Commerce utilizes only forms of investment included in Section 92.205.

2. A description of the guidelines that will be used for resale or recapture of HOME funds when used for homebuyer activities as required in 92.254, is as follows:

Commerce does not have plans to use HOME funds for homebuyer activities.

3. A description of the guidelines for resale or recapture that ensures the affordability of units acquired with HOME funds? See 24 CFR 92.254(a)(4) are as follows:

Commerce does not have plans to use HOME funds for homeownership activities.

4. Plans for using HOME funds to refinance existing debt secured by multifamily housing that is rehabilitated with HOME funds along with a description of the refinancing guidelines required that will be used under 24 CFR 92.206(b), are as follows:

Commerce does not have any plans to use HOME funds to refinance existing debt secured by multifamily housing that is rehabilitated with HOME funds.

95.00%

52

Emergency Solutions Grant (ESG) Reference 91.320(k)(3)

1. Include written standards for providing ESG assistance (may include as attachment)

Commerce developed ESG Program Guidelines for sub-recipients that identify detailed documentation requirements to ensure program success and grant compliance. Commerce developed most of the written standards for provision of ESG assistance and requires some standards to be developed by the ESG sub-recipient.

Commerce developed the standards for the following:

- Standard policies and procedures for evaluating and documenting a household's eligibility for rapid re-housing or prevention assistance with ESG funds.
- Standard policies and procedures for documenting Rent Reasonableness and Fair Market Rent, inspections, and HMIS consent. These standards are included in the ESG Guidelines and eligibility forms posted at www.commerce.wa.gov/esg.ESG sub recipients are required to have written policies and/or procedures for the following topics. Commerce will review these as part of grant monitoring.
- Policies and procedures for coordination among homeless housing and assistance providers and mainstream providers in their service area.
- For admission, diversion, referral, and discharge by emergency shelters including length of stay, special needs populations, and individuals and families with high barriers to housing.
- Policies and procedures for determining and prioritizing which households will receive rapid rehousing and prevention assistance.
- Standards for determining the amount of rent assistance, length of assistance, and if there will be any adjustments over time.
- Standards for determining type, amount, and duration of housing relocation and stabilization services.
- Termination of Participation and Grievance, including provisions for dealing with client fraud.
- Applicant Denial and Grievance.
- Confidentiality of Client records.

2. If the Continuum of Care has established centralized or coordinated assessment system that meets HUD requirements, describe that centralized or coordinated assessment system.

Each county must maintain a coordinated entry system for their geographic area in which people experiencing (or at-risk of) homelessness are assessed and referred to the services that will help them obtain and maintain housing stability. The system must follow the guidelines established by Commerce, Balance of State Continuum of Care and HUD Notice CPD-17-01. Because of the variety of population densities, geography, and housing needs, each assessment system will have different characteristics. However, each will follow a series of required parameters and guidelines. All state, CoC Program and ESG-funded projects must participate in the coordinated entry system. To comply with additional coordinated entry system guidance released by HUD in January, 2017, The Department of Commerce updated the Washington State Coordinated Entry Guidelines https://deptofcommerce.app.box.com/s/3rwdm9w1wdguncuucfbnubt0aghsd0wf.

3. Identify the process for making sub-awards and describe how the ESG allocation available to private nonprofit organizations (including community and faith-based organizations).

The Balance of State CoC Homelessness Steering Committee, in consultation with other Continuums of Care in the state, agreed that to allow for better coordination of funding for homeless services at the local level Commerce will offer the state allocation of the ESG grant to current eligible Consolidated Homeless Grant (CHG) recipients. Eligible applicants in each county will be nonprofit organizations (including community and faith-based organizations) or local governments that received CHG contracts from Commerce and remained in compliance during the grant period.

Funds will be allocated using the State's CHG formula. Counties with allocation amounts less than \$600,000 a biennium will not receive ESG funding, but will instead receive an increase in CHG funding in an amount equal to their ESG share.

4. If the jurisdiction is unable to meet the homeless participation requirement in 24 CFR 576.405(a), the jurisdiction must specify its plan for reaching out to and consulting with homeless or formerly homeless individuals in considering policies and funding decisions regarding facilities and services funded under ESG.

The Balance of State CoC Homelessness Steering Committee has maintained a position for a homeless person or formerly homeless person as a representative for more than 10 years. This is an active membership role (currently serving as co-chair of the Balance of State CoC Homelessness Steering Committee and chair of the Veterans Committee) and Commerce is committed to ensuring that a representative is able to attend and participate in meetings.

5. Describe performance standards for evaluating ESG.

Commerce uses HEARTH performance standards through the Homeless Management Information System to evaluate all housing and homelessness assistance grantees. This includes ESG, Continuum of Care Program and state and local grants. ESG performance data is reviewed monthly. In addition, rate of spending, risk assessment and monitoring results are used to evaluate ESG program success. HEARTH HMIS performance indicators were reviewed by the Balance of State Continuum of Care Homelessness Steering Committee and recognized as valuable in maintaining competiveness for federal funding. County Report Cards on performance are located on the Commerce website.

Housing Trust Fund (HTF) Reference 24 CFR 91.320(k)(5)

1. How will the grantee distribute its HTF funds? Select all that apply:

☑ Applications submitted by eligible recipients

2. If distributing HTF funds through grants to subgrantees, describe the method for distributing HTF funds through grants to subgrantees and how those funds will be made available to state agencies and/or units of general local government. If not distributing funds through grants to subgrantees, enter "N/A".

N/A. The State will not distribute the funds through subgrantees.

- 3. If distributing HTF funds by selecting applications submitted by eligible recipients,
 - a. Describe the eligibility requirements for recipients of HTF funds (as defined in 24 CFR § 93.2). If not distributing funds by selecting applications submitted by eligible recipients, enter "N/A".

Only eligible HTF applicants can apply for HTF resources within the HTF application cycles. Eligible applicants will include entities that <u>at a minimum</u> meet the following criteria (based on 24 CFR § 93.2):

• Make acceptable assurances to the state that they will comply with the requirements of the HTF program during the entire period that begins upon selection of the recipient to receive HTF funds, and ending upon the conclusion of all HTF-funded activities (30 years at the minimum);

Annual Action Plan 2019

- Demonstrate the ability and financial capacity to undertake, comply, and manage the eligible activity;
- Demonstrate their familiarity with the requirements of other federal, state, or local housing programs that may be used in conjunction with HTF funds to ensure compliance with all applicable requirements and regulations of such programs; and
- Have demonstrated experience and capacity to conduct an eligible HTF activity as evidenced by their ability to own, construct, or rehabilitate, and manage and operate an affordable multifamily rental housing development.

The state does not intend to award funds to for-profit entities in the 2019 funding cycle. Eligible applicants for the 2019 funding cycle include non-profit community- or neighborhood-based organizations, public housing authorities, and municipalities.

b. Describe the grantee's application requirements for eligible recipients to apply for HTF funds. If not distributing funds by selecting applications submitted by eligible recipients, enter "N/A".

Please see Table 8 attachment.

c. Describe the selection criteria that the grantee will use to select applications submitted by eligible recipients. If not distributing funds by selecting applications submitted by eligible recipients, enter "N/A".

Please see Table 8 attachment.

d. Describe the grantee's required priority for funding based on geographic diversity (as defined by the grantee in the consolidated plan). If not distributing funds by selecting applications submitted by eligible recipients, enter "N/A".

In addition to the geographic criteria listed in the Table 8 attachment, projects will be prioritized such that funding can be distributed statewide. In 2019, given the small total HTF award, it may not be possible to spread the federal funds to several projects, but in combination with the state HTF, the state will prioritize statewide distribution among all its affordable housing project awards.

e. Describe the grantee's required priority for funding based on the applicant's ability to obligate HTF funds and undertake eligible activities in a timely manner. If not distributing funds by selecting applications submitted by eligible recipients, enter "N/A".

Please see Table 8 attachment.

f. Describe the grantee's required priority for funding based on the extent to which the rental project has Federal, State, or local project-based rental assistance so that rents are affordable to extremely low-income families. If not distributing funds by selecting applications submitted by eligible recipients, enter "N/A".

As part of the project scope and housing model review, the state will evaluate applications based on whether any of the units in the project will have federal, state, or local project-based rental assistance or an equivalent rental subsidy or rent revenue stabilizing source (e.g., capitalized operating reserves) to ensure tenants are not rent burdened. The underlying contract and/or commitment that delivers the rental subsidy to the project will also be evaluated for length of commitment and the reasonableness/expectation of continuity. See details in the Table 8 attachment.

g. Describe the grantee's required priority for funding based on the financial feasibility of the project beyond the required 30-year period. If not distributing funds by selecting applications submitted by eligible recipients, enter "N/A".

Please see Table 8 attachment.

h. Describe the grantee's required priority for funding based on the merits of the application in meeting the priority housing needs of the grantee (such as housing that is accessible to transit or employment centers, housing that includes green building and sustainable development features, or housing that serves special needs populations). If not distributing funds by selecting applications submitted by eligible recipients, enter "N/A".

Please see Table 8 attachment.

i. Describe the grantee's required priority for funding based on the extent to which the application makes use of non-federal funding sources. If not distributing funds by selecting applications submitted by eligible recipients, enter "N/A".

Please see Table 8 attachment.

4. Does the grantee's application require the applicant to include a description of the eligible activities to be conducted with HTF funds? If not distributing funds by selecting applications submitted by eligible recipients, select "N/A".

5. Does the grantee's application require that each eligible recipient certify that housing units assisted with HTF funds will comply with HTF requirements? If not distributing funds by selecting applications submitted by eligible recipients, select "N/A".

Yes

6. Performance Goals and Benchmarks. The grantee has met the requirement to provide for performance goals and benchmarks against which the grantee will measure its progress, consistent with the grantee's goals established under 24 CFR 91.315(b)(2), by including HTF in its housing goals in the housing table on the SP-45 Goals and AP-20 Annual Goals and Objectives screens.

Yes

7. Maximum Per-unit Development Subsidy Amount for Housing Assisted with HTF Funds. Enter or attach the grantee's maximum per-unit development subsidy limits for housing assisted with HTF funds.

The limits must be adjusted for the number of bedrooms and the geographic location of the project. The limits must also be reasonable and based on actual costs of developing non-luxury housing in the area.

If the grantee will use existing limits developed for other federal programs such as the Low Income Housing Tax Credit (LIHTC) per unit cost limits, HOME's maximum per-unit subsidy amounts, and/or Public Housing Development Cost Limits (TDCs), it must include a description of how the HTF maximum per-unit development subsidy limits were established or a description of how existing limits developed for another program and being adopted for HTF meet the HTF requirements specified above.

The state is committed to implementing policies that increase the cost-effectiveness of affordable housing investments while achieving the state's HTF's primary goal to provide safe, decent, and affordable housing to low-income and special-needs populations. The state plans to implement a two-step evaluation process to determine the maximum per-unit subsidy limits, and will use the method that results in the <u>lowest</u> cost per unit subsidy.

Method 1:

As a base threshold, the state will implement the HUD HOME subsidy limits as listed below:

0 Bedrooms	\$147,074
1 Bedroom	\$168,600
2 Bedrooms	\$205,017

 3 Bedrooms
 \$265,228

 4+ Bedrooms
 \$291,136

Method 2:

The HOME limits do not necessarily account for geographical variance. To account for geographical reasonableness, the state plans to implement a secondary test. We will compare projects of a similar type, activity, size, and geographic location to determine cost reasonableness. This does not act as a threshold, rather as a scored priority in the State's application evaluation system.

Type: Multi-family rental Size #1: Small (1-25 units), Medium (26-100 units), Large (more than 100 units) Size #2: Cost Per Square Foot Bedroom Size: 0, 1, 2, 3, 4+ Location: King/Pierce/Snohomish Counties; Other Metro; Non-Metro (rural)

Project costs are considered "reasonable" and receive a higher score if the per-unit, per bedroom, and per square foot cost is at or below 110 percent of the average per unit cost of *comparable projects* within the same application round. If there are insufficient projects of similar type, activity, size, and location within an application round to provide for a reasonable comparison, data from up to three prior State application rounds will be used. (Average per-unit costs cannot be published in advance, since they can only be determined after all applications have been received.)

Using this two tiered approach will help the state ensure that: (1) the HTF subsidy does not exceed the actual HTF eligible development cost per unit; (2) the costs are reasonable and in line with similar projects within a geographic region; (3) the awarded projects do not provide excessive profit to the applicant/developer; and (4) HTF funding does not exceed the amount necessary for the project to be successful for the required affordability period (i.e., a project may leverage other funding sources, besides HTF, in order to be financially viable through the affordability period).

8. Rehabilitation Standards. The grantee must establish rehabilitation standards for all HTF-assisted housing rehabilitation activities that set forth the requirements that the housing must meet upon project completion. The grantee's description of its standards must be in sufficient detail to determine the required rehabilitation work including methods and materials. The standards may refer to applicable codes or they may establish requirements that exceed the minimum requirements of the codes. The grantee must attach its rehabilitation standards below.

In addition, the rehabilitation standards must address each of the following: health and safety; major systems; lead-based paint; accessibility; disaster mitigation (where relevant); state and local codes, ordinances, and zoning requirements; Uniform Physical Condition Standards; and Capital Needs Assessments (if applicable).

N/A, the state does not intend to use HTF for housing rehabilitation in 2019.

 Resale or Recapture Guidelines. Below, the grantee must enter (or attach) a description of the guidelines that will be used for resale or recapture of HTF funds when used to assist first-time homebuyers. If the grantee will not use HTF funds to assist first-time homebuyers, enter "N/A".

N/A, the state will not use HTF funds to for resale and recapture in 2019.

10. HTF Affordable Homeownership Limits. If the grantee intends to use HTF funds for homebuyer assistance and does not use the HTF affordable homeownership limits for the area provided by HUD, it must determine 95 percent of the median area purchase price and set forth the information in accordance with §93.305. If the grantee will not use HTF funds to assist first-time homebuyers, enter "N/A".

N/A, the state will not use HTF funds to assist first-time homebuyers in 2019.

11. Grantee Limited Beneficiaries or Preferences. Describe how the grantee will limit the beneficiaries or give preferences to a particular segment of the extremely low- or very low-income population to serve unmet needs identified in its consolidated plan or annual action plan. If the grantee will not limit the beneficiaries or give preferences to a particular segment of the extremely low- or very low-income population, enter "N/A."

Any limitation or preference must not violate nondiscrimination requirements in § 93.350, and the grantee must not limit or give preferences to students. The grantee may permit rental housing owners to limit tenants or give a preference in accordance with § 93.303(d)(3) only if such limitation or preference is described in the action plan.

The state will not limit beneficiaries to any specific segments of the extremely low-income population (ELI). While we will not limit it, we will give preference (as described in the application priorities) to populations that the State considers as being its housing priority needs, such as individuals, families, and youth affected by homelessness, people with disabilities, veterans, people with mental illnesses, and farmworkers.

12. Refinancing of Existing Debt. Enter or attach the grantee's refinancing guidelines below. The guidelines describe the conditions under which the grantee will refinance existing debt. The grantee's refinancing guidelines must, at minimum, demonstrate that rehabilitation is the primary eligible activity and ensure that this requirement is met by establishing a minimum level of rehabilitation per unit or a required ratio between rehabilitation and refinancing. If the grantee will not refinance existing debt, enter "N/A."

N/A, the state will not permit the refinancing of existing debt.

Discussion

ATTACHMENTS

Table 8 - Distribution Methods by State Program For HOME & NHTF Programs

	Department of Commerce will use an application evaluation tool the	•		
will be used to select	decision points in the evaluation process:			
applications and the relative				
mportance of these criteria.	Decision Point #1 applies a series of thresholds, or "must haves", the	nat each applicati	ion must meet in	order to be eligible
	funding and move forward in the evaluation process: Timely & Com	plete Submittal,	Eligible Activities	s, Eligible Applicant
	relevant experience, good standing, capacity), Amount Requested, I	Project Readines	ss (incl. site, zonir	ng, services, operati
	long-term sustainability), and Minimum Evergreen Sustainable Deve	elopment Standa	ard (ESDS).	
	Not meeting these thresholds may mean that an application will no	t be reviewed fo	or funding. In rare	and extraordinary
	circumstances, Department of Commerce will exercise its discretion		-	
	Decision Point #2 applies a series of priorities, each with a set of sco family projects. This will result in three ranked lists of projects, one County, Other Urban, Rural. Projects can receive a maximum of 100	for each of the fe	-	eria applicable to m
	family projects. This will result in three ranked lists of projects, one County, Other Urban, Rural. Projects can receive a maximum of 100	for each of the for base points.	ollowing three ge	eria applicable to m
	family projects. This will result in three ranked lists of projects, one County, Other Urban, Rural. Projects can receive a maximum of 100 Priorities	for each of the for base points.	Max Score	eria applicable to m
	family projects. This will result in three ranked lists of projects, one County, Other Urban, Rural. Projects can receive a maximum of 100 Priorities 1. Populations Served (AMI & special needs)	for each of the for base points. Min Score 0	Max Score	eria applicable to m
	family projects. This will result in three ranked lists of projects, one County, Other Urban, Rural. Projects can receive a maximum of 100 Priorities 1. Populations Served (AMI & special needs) 2. Privately Owned Housing Stock (increase affordable housing	for each of the for base points.	Max Score	eria applicable to m
	family projects. This will result in three ranked lists of projects, one County, Other Urban, Rural. Projects can receive a maximum of 100 Priorities 1. Populations Served (AMI & special needs)	for each of the for base points. Min Score 0	Max Score	eria applicable to m
	family projects. This will result in three ranked lists of projects, one County, Other Urban, Rural. Projects can receive a maximum of 100 Priorities 1. Populations Served (AMI & special needs) 2. Privately Owned Housing Stock (increase affordable housing stock in our state)	for each of the for base points. Min Score 0 0	Max Score 40 10	eria applicable to m
	family projects. This will result in three ranked lists of projects, one County, Other Urban, Rural. Projects can receive a maximum of 100 Priorities 1. Populations Served (AMI & special needs) 2. Privately Owned Housing Stock (increase affordable housing stock in our state) 3. Need & Local Priority (county and local)	for each of the for base points. Min Score 0 0 0 0	Max Score 40 10 15	eria applicable to m
	family projects. This will result in three ranked lists of projects, one County, Other Urban, Rural. Projects can receive a maximum of 100 Priorities 1. Populations Served (AMI & special needs) 2. Privately Owned Housing Stock (increase affordable housing stock in our state) 3. Need & Local Priority (county and local) 4. Development Costs	for each of the for base points. Min Score 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	Max Score 40 10 15 10	eria applicable to m
	family projects. This will result in three ranked lists of projects, one County, Other Urban, Rural. Projects can receive a maximum of 100 Priorities 1. Populations Served (AMI & special needs) 2. Privately Owned Housing Stock (increase affordable housing stock in our state) 3. Need & Local Priority (county and local) 4. Development Costs 5. Level of State Investment (leverage)	for each of the for base points. Min Score 0	Max Score 40 10 15 10 15 10	eria applicable to m
	family projects. This will result in three ranked lists of projects, one County, Other Urban, Rural. Projects can receive a maximum of 100 Priorities 1. Populations Served (AMI & special needs) 2. Privately Owned Housing Stock (increase affordable housing stock in our state) 3. Need & Local Priority (county and local) 4. Development Costs 5. Level of State Investment (leverage) 6. Project Scope & Housing Model	for each of the for base points. Min Score 0	Max Score 40 10 15 10 15 10 15 10 15 10 15 10 15 10 15 10 15 10	eria applicable to m

Comment #1 & Response (in the form of an email)

From: lan Lefcourte <<u>ian.lefcourte@co.thurston.wa.us</u>>
Sent: Friday, March 29, 2019 10:30 AM
To: Lane, Jennifer (COM) <<u>jennifer.lane@commerce.wa.gov</u>>
Subject: State Seeking Input on Draft Action Plan for 2019 HUD Funds

Hello Jennifer,

Thank you for the opportunity to provide feedback on the 2019 Action Plan for HUD Funds.

Instead of doing a line-by-line breakdown of the grant/project/allocation tables, I'd like to offer more general thoughts.

I'd like to see programs focus almost exclusively on low-income renter challenges. Instead of that 80% of Median Income, I'd like to focus funds on efforts that help people making 30% or less of the Median Income.

In addition, I'd really like to see an emphasis placed on developing community land trusts, public housing, and finally NPO subsidies for affordable housing. Either direct contributions or more out-of-the-box strategies (starting an investment fund that grows and grows until a certain threshold where the gains can then be used for funding public housing?).

From the research gathered from private sector professionals, academics, and WA Department of Commerce information, it appears that strong, government-owned or regulated affordable housing is highest ROI for effectively providing people with safe and quality homes.

If possible, I think it would be useful to build towards Vienna's model: https://www.huduser.gov/portal/pdredge/pdr_edge_featd_article_011314.html

Warm Regards,

Ian Lefcourte

Associate Planner <u>Thurston County</u> Community Planning & Economic Development 2000 Lakeridge Drive SW Olympia, WA 98502 360.786.5505 Ian.Lefcourte@co.thurston.wa.us Dear Mr. Lefcourte,

Thank you for your advocacy on behalf of Washington's communities!

The Washington State Department of Commerce (Commerce) serves as the participating jurisdiction for the federal department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD). Commerce administers the following HUD programs: state Community Development Block Grant Program (CDBG), HOME program, National Housing Trust Fund, Emergency Solutions Grant, and HOME-Tenant Based Rental Assistance. This message is in response to your comment on Commerce's DRAFT Action Plan for 2019 HUD Funds.

I would like to point your attention to the programmatic requirements of the NHTF, HOME, and state HTF programs, specifically, the income levels that projects funded through these programs must serve.

- NHTF projects can only serve households with incomes at or below 30% of the area's median household income (AMI)
- HOME projects serve households with incomes at or below 60% AMI
- State HTF projects can serve households up to 80% AMI per our authorizing statues; however, the majority of the state HTF funded properties are at or below 30% AMI.
- Local governments, community land trusts (CLTs), housing authorities, and tribal governments are all eligible to apply for either state or federal funding awarded through Commerce's housing trust fund programs.
 - Local governments (cities, counties) rarely apply for funding please contact the Association of Washington Cities (<u>www.awcnet.org</u>) or the Washington State Association of Counties (<u>www.wsac.org</u>) for further information.
 - CLTs routinely apply and receive funding from our programs as do housing authorities.
 - Tribal nations rarely seek funding from HTF programs. Tribes are eligible for funding and are included in our outreach efforts.

Commerce must award and manage its funding sources in conformance with state and federal law. This includes specific appropriation requirements and set-asides we receive in the Capital Budget which direct us on how HTF funds should be targeted: specific populations such as those with chronic mental illness, specific outcomes such as Ultra High Energy Efficiency, and using specific methods of construction such as modular housing. The 2019-2021 Capital Budget was passed by the Legislature on April 28, 2019, and is currently under review by the Governor. Once the Governor signs the budget, it will be effective July 1, 2019, through June 30, 2021. You will find a copy of the Capital Budget at http://lawfilesext.leg.wa.gov/biennium/2019-20/Pdf/Bills/House%20Passed%20Legislature/1102-S.PL.pdf. HTF information is in Section 1029.

Commerce strives for equilibrium and equitable access to funding across urban and rural areas, as well as across housing providers in our state. In an effort to balance demand and provide equitable distribution, funding limits per project and per applicant each biennium have been established; this is one way to ensure that funds are disbursed across a number of projects in our state.

I want to take this opportunity to invite you to attend our application workshops, which are intended for organizations seeking information and guidance on how to submit a complete and competitive application. Workshop dates and locations are posted on our website at: https://deptofcommerce.app.box.com/s/d7w0tnvmr2k1a84cvt8f3yebgoo5ksp3

Thank you very much for your interest and commitment to improving how Commerce serves Washington.

Regards,

Ann Campbell State Underwriting and Project Development Supervisor Housing Finance Unit | Washington State Department of Commerce (360) 725-2983

Comment #2 & Response (in the form of an email)

From: Trudy Soucoup <<u>ceo@homesfirst.org</u>> Sent: Tuesday, April 23, 2019 12:06:41 PM To: Lane, Jennifer (COM) Subject: Public Comment on Consolidated Plan

I'd like to add a comment and I see you are the woman to help. My comment below:

I would encourage WA State to make the use of these funding sources more adaptable to the very different needs of our rural communities versus the needs of our urban communities. As our urban communities struggle with housing-related issues, our rural communities are seeing the trickle-down effect. However, the funds are often set up to better serve our urban communities and the guidelines put in place, especially around the HTF are fairly inflexible. When the priority of use of funds is put on an organization using tax credits, you eliminate smaller orgs who support smaller communities from being competitive. One size does not fit all jurisdictions and it should be possible for smaller yet effective organizations to receive the funds to support their smaller communities' goals.

The benefits of the LIHTC are supposed to flow through to tenants in the form of lower rents, but studies suggest that investors, developers, and financial companies gain most of the benefits. The program has complex administration, is prone to abuse, and produces costly low-income housing. This complexity makes it impossible for small communities who rely on grassroots organizations to fit into the HTF preferred model. A statistical analysis by economist Michael Eriksen suggests that LIHTC construction costs are about 20 percent more per square foot than for medium-quality market-based projects. He thinks that developers using tax credits "substitute away . . . from land acquisition and future maintenance expenditures" in favor of higher construction costs. This type of investment is not viable for our non-metro cities.

Please consider directing the Department of Commerce to work with smaller communities who have other ways to provide housing and not make the process to obtain the support of HTF funding so onerous that they don't invest in new housing options. That path has led us into a state-wide housing crisis that has been building for 30 years and effects public health throughout Washington.

Dear Ms. Soucoup,

Thank you for your advocacy on behalf of Washington's rural communities!

The Washington State Department of Commerce (Commerce) serves as the participating jurisdiction for the federal department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD). Commerce administers the following HUD programs: state Community Development Block Grant Program (CDBG), HOME program, National Housing Trust Fund, Emergency Solutions Grant, and HOME-Tenant Based Rental Assistance. This message is in response to your comment on Commerce's DRAFT Action Plan <u>for</u> 2019 HUD Funds.

Commerce administers the federal HOME and National Housing Trust Fund programs concurrently with the State Housing Trust Fund program. I am pleased to share that the Housing Trust Fund (HTF) has been able to meet its legal requirement, as outlined in 43.185.050(1) RCW of investing a minimum of 30% of all funding round investments in projects located in rural areas when we've received rural applications. For example, in 2017, 30% of the multi-family funds and 32% of the homeownership funds were invested in rural projects. In 2018, 26% of the funds were invested in rural projects, which is a great accomplishment in light of the fact that only 12% of the applications received were from rural areas. Our award lists are available on our website at https://www.commerce.wa.gov/building-infrastructure/housing/housing-trust-fund/applying-to-the-housing-trust-fund/

The HTF must award and manage its funding sources in conformance with state and federal law. This includes specific appropriation requirements and set-asides we receive in the Capital Budget which direct us on how HTF funds should be targeted: specific populations such as those with chronic mental illness, specific outcomes such as Ultra High Energy Efficiency, and using specific methods of construction such as modular housing. The 2019-2021 Capital Budget was passed by the Legislature on April 28, 2019, and is currently under review by the Governor. Once the Governor signs the budget, it will be effective July 1, 2019, through June 30, 2021. You will find a copy of the Capital Budget at http://lawfilesext.leg.wa.gov/biennium/2019-20/Pdf/Bills/House%20Passed%20Legislature/1102-S.PL.pdf. HTF information is in Section 1029.

Underlying these specific investment directions, are the foundations of our statutory authority in RCWs 43.185 and 43.185A, which includes geographic parity of investment, as well as other state requirements and considerations such as environmental and cultural resource review, and the paying of prevailing wages to name a few. All of these requirements contribute to the complexities of our programs and add evaluation factors to an already competitive and complex application process.

HTF strives for equilibrium and equitable access to funding across urban and rural areas, as well as across housing providers in our state. In an effort to balance demand and provide equitable distribution, funding limits per project and per applicant each biennium have been established; this is one way to ensure that funds are disbursed across a number of projects in our state.

Additionally, the state CDBG program (administered in our Local Government Division) annually sets aside at least \$200,000 in CDBG Housing Enhancement Grants for public infrastructure or community facility costs to supplement HTF funded projects in rural, CDBG nonentitlement areas.

I want to take this opportunity to invite you to attend our application workshops, which are intended for organizations like yours who are looking for information and guidance on how to submit a complete and competitive application. Workshop dates and locations are posted on our website at: https://deptofcommerce.app.box.com/s/d7w0tnvmr2k1a84cvt8f3yebgoo5ksp3

Thank you very much for your interest and commitment to improving how Commerce serves Washington. Regards, Ann Campbell State Underwriting and Project Development Supervisor Housing Finance Unit | Washington State Department of Commerce (360) 725-2983

> Annual Action Plan 2019

STATE CERTIFICATIONS

In accordance with the applicable statutes and the regulations governing the consolidated plan regulations, the State certifies that:

Affirmatively Further Fair Housing -- The State will affirmatively further fair housing.

Uniform Relocation Act and Anti-displacement and Relocation Plan -- It will comply with the acquisition and relocation requirements of the Uniform Relocation Assistance and Real Property Acquisition Policies Act of 1970, as amended, (42 U.S.C. 4601-4655) and implementing regulations at 49 CFR Part 24. It has in effect and is following a residential anti-displacement and relocation assistance plan required under 24 CFR Part 42 in connection with any activity assisted with funding under the Community Development Block Grant or HOME programs.

Anti-Lobbying -- To the best of the State's knowledge and belief:

1. No Federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid, by or on behalf of it, to any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a Member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with the awarding of any Federal contract, the making of any Federal grant, the making of any Federal loan, the entering into of any cooperative agreement, and the extension, continuation, renewal, amendment, or modification of any Federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement;

2. If any funds other than Federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid to any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a Member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with this Federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement, it will complete and submit Standard Form-LLL, "Disclosure Form to Report Lobbying," in accordance with its instructions; and

3. It will require that the language of paragraphs 1 and 2 of this certification be included in the award documents for all subawards at all tiers (including subcontracts, subgrants, and contracts under grants, loans, and cooperative agreements) and that all subrecipients shall certify and disclose accordingly.

Authority of State -- The submission of the consolidated plan is authorized under State law and the State possesses the legal authority to carry out the programs under the consolidated plan for which it is seeking funding, in accordance with applicable HUD regulations.

Consistency with plan -- The housing activities to be undertaken with Community Development Block Grant, HOME, Emergency Solutions Grant, and Housing Opportunities for Persons With AIDS funds are consistent with the strategic plan in the State's consolidated plan.

Section 3 -- It will comply with section 3 of the Housing and Urban Development Act of 1968 (12 U.S.C. 1701u) and implementing regulations at 24 CFR Part 135.

Signature of Authorized Official

5/5/2019 Date

sistant Director

Specific Community Development Block Grant Certifications

The State certifies that:

Citizen Participation -- It is following a detailed citizen participation plan that satisfies the requirements of 24 CFR §91.115 and each unit of general local government that receives assistance from the State is following a detailed citizen participation plan that satisfies the requirements of 24 CFR §570.486.

Consultation with Local Governments --

1. It has consulted with affected units of local government in the nonentitlement area of the State in determining the method of distribution of funding;

2. It engages in or will engage in planning for community development activities;

3. It provides or will provide technical assistance to units of local government in connection with community development programs; and

4. It will not refuse to distribute funds to any unit of general local government on the basis of the particular eligible activity selected by the unit of general local government to meet its community development needs, except that a State is not prevented from establishing priorities in distributing funding on the basis of the activities selected.

Local Needs Identification – It will require each unit of general local government to be funded to identify its community development and housing needs, including the needs of low-income and moderate-income families, and the activities to be undertaken to meet these needs.

Community Development Plan -- Its consolidated plan identifies community development and housing needs and specifies both short-term and long-term community development objectives that that have been developed in accordance with the primary objective of the CDBG program (i.e., the development of viable urban communities, by providing decent housing and expanding economic opportunities, primarily for persons of low and moderate income) and requirements of 24 CFR Parts 91 and 570.

Use of Funds -- It has complied with the following criteria:

1. <u>Maximum Feasible Priority</u>. With respect to activities expected to be assisted with CDBG funds, it has developed its Action Plan so as to give maximum feasible priority to activities which benefit low and moderate income families or aid in the prevention or elimination of slums or blight. The Action Plan may also include activities which the grantee certifies are designed to meet other community development needs having particular urgency because existing conditions pose a serious and immediate threat to the health or welfare of the community, and other financial resources are not available.

2. <u>Overall Benefit</u>. In the aggregate, not less than 70 percent of the CDBG funds, including Section 108 guaranteed loans, received by the State during the following fiscal year 2019 [a period designated by the State of one, two, or three specific consecutive fiscal year(s)] will be used for activities that benefit persons of low and moderate income.

3. Special Assessments. It will not attempt to recover any capital costs of public improvements assisted with CDBG Funds, including Section 108 loan guaranteed funds, by assessing any amount against properties owned and occupied by persons of low and moderate income, including any fee charged or assessment made as a condition of obtaining access to such public improvements.

However, if CDBG funds are used to pay the proportion of a fee or assessment that relates to the capital costs of public improvements (assisted in part with CDBG funds) financed from other revenue sources, an assessment or charge may be made against the property with respect to the public improvements financed by a source other than CDBG funds.

In addition, in the case of properties owned and occupied by moderate-income (not low-income) families, an assessment or charge may be made against the property for public improvements financed by a source other than CDBG funds if the jurisdiction certifies that it lacks CDBG funds to cover the assessment.

Excessive Force -- It will require units of general local government that receive CDBG funds to certify that they have adopted and are enforcing:

1. A policy prohibiting the use of excessive force by law enforcement agencies within its jurisdiction against any individuals engaged in non-violent civil rights demonstrations; and

2. A policy of enforcing applicable State and local laws against physically barring entrance to or exit from a facility or location which is the subject of such non-violent civil rights demonstrations within its jurisdiction.

Compliance with Anti-discrimination laws -- The grant will be conducted and administered in conformity with title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 (42 U.S.C. 2000d) and the Fair Housing Act (42 U.S.C. 3601-3619) and implementing regulations.

Compliance with Laws -- It will comply with applicable laws.

Signature of Authorized Official

Esistant

Emergency Solutions Grant Certifications

Each State that seeks funding under the Emergency Solutions Grants Program must provide the following certifications:

Matching Funds – The State will obtain any matching amounts required under 24 CFR 576.201 in a manner so that its subrecipients that are least capable of providing matching amounts receive the benefit of the exception under 24 CFR 576.201(a)(2).

Discharge Policy – The State will establish and implement, to the maximum extent practicable and where appropriate, policies and protocols for the discharge of persons from publicly funded institutions or systems of care (such as health care facilities, mental health facilities, foster care or other youth facilities, or correction programs and institutions) in order to prevent this discharge from immediately resulting in homelessness for these persons.

Confidentiality – The State will develop and implement procedures to ensure the confidentiality of records pertaining to any individual provided family violence prevention or treatment services under any project assisted under the ESG program, including protection against the release of the address or location of any family violence shelter project, except with the written authorization of the person responsible for the operation of that shelter.

The State will ensure that its subrecipients comply with the following criteria:

Major rehabilitation/conversion/renovation – If an emergency shelter's rehabilitation costs exceed 75 percent of the value of the building before rehabilitation, the building will be maintained as a shelter for homeless individuals and families for a minimum of 10 years after the date the building is first occupied by a homeless individual or family after the completed rehabilitation. If the cost to convert a building into an emergency shelter exceeds 75 percent of the value of the building after conversion, the building will be maintained as a shelter for homeless individuals and families for a minimum of 10 years after the date the building is first occupied by a homeless individual or family after the date the building is first occupied by a homeless individual or family after the completed conversion. In all other cases where ESG funds are used for renovation, the building will be maintained as a shelter for homeless individuals and families for a minimum of 3 years after the date the building is first occupied by a homeless individual or family after the completed renovation.

Essential Services and Operating Costs – If ESG funds are used for shelter operations or essential services related to street outreach or emergency shelter, the subrecipient will provide services or shelter to homeless individuals and families for the period during which the ESG assistance is provided, without regard to a particular site or structure, so long the applicant serves the same type of persons (e.g., families with children, unaccompanied youth, veterans, disabled individuals, or victims of domestic violence) or persons in the same geographic area.

Renovation – Any renovation carried out with ESG assistance shall be sufficient to ensure that the building involved is safe and sanitary.

Supportive Services – The subrecipient will assist homeless individuals in obtaining permanent housing, appropriate supportive services (including medical and mental health treatment, counseling, supervision, and other services essential for achieving independent living), and other Federal State, local, and private assistance available for such individuals.

Homeless Persons Involvement – To the maximum extent practicable, the subrecipient will involve, through employment, volunteer services, or otherwise, homeless individuals and families in constructing, renovating, maintaining, and operating facilities assisted under ESG, in providing services assisted under the ESG program, and in providing services for occupants of facilities assisted ESG.

Consolidated Plan - All activities the subrecipient undertakes with assistance under ESG are consistent with the State's current HUD-approved consolidated plan.

Signature of Authorized Official

Title

Specific HOME Certifications

The State certifies that:

Tenant Based Rental Assistance -- If it plans to use HOME funds for tenant-based rental assistance, tenant-based rental assistance is an essential element of the State's consolidated plan.

Eligible Activities and Costs -- It is using and will use HOME funds for eligible activities and costs, as described in 24 CFR §92.205 through §92.209 and that it is not using and will not use HOME funds for prohibited activities, as described in §92.214.

Subsidy Layering -- Before committing any funds to a project, the State or its recipients will evaluate the project in accordance with the guidelines that it adopts for this purpose and will not invest any more HOME funds in combination with other Federal assistance than is necessary to provide affordable housing.

Signature of Authorized Official

5/6/19 Date

Housing Opportunities for Persons With AIDS Certifications

The State HOPWA grantee certifies that:

Activities -- Activities funded under the program will meet urgent needs that are not being met by available public and private sources.

Building -- Any building or structure assisted under the program shall be operated for the purpose specified in the consolidated plan:

1. For a period of not less than 10 years, in the case of any building or structure purchased, leased, rehabilitated, renovated, or converted with HOPWA assistance,

2. For a period of not less than 3 years, in the case of assistance involving non-substantial rehabilitation or repair of a building or structure.

nature of Authorized Official

Date

May Grach Dreetu

Certification of Consistency with the Consolidated Plan

U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development

I certify that the proposed activities/projects in the application are consistent with the jurisdiction's current, approved Con solidated Plan. (Type or clearly print the following information:)

Applicant Name:	Washington State Department of Commerce
Project Name:	N/A
Location of the Project:	N/A
*	
Name of the Federal Program to which the applicant is applying:	National Housing Trust Fund
Name of Certifying Jurisdiction:	Washington State Department of Commerce
Certifying Official of the Jurisdiction	Diane Klontz
Name:	
Title:	Assistant Director, Community Services and Housing Division
Signature:	DXX-
Date:	5/6/19

Expiration Date: 12/31/2019

Application for Federal Assista	ance SF-424	
* 1. Type of Submission: Preapplication Application Changed/Corrected Application * 3. Date Received: 5a. Federal Entity Identifier: State Use Only:	* 2. Type of Application: X New Continuation Revision 4. Applicant Identifier:	* If Revision, select appropriate letter(s): * Other (Specify): 5b. Federal Award Identifier: B-19-DC-53-0001
6. Date Received by State:	7. State Application	Identifier:
8. APPLICANT INFORMATION:		
* a. Legal Name: Washington Stat	te Department of Comme	erce
* b. Employer/Taxpayer Identification Nu	mber (EIN/TIN):	* c. Organizational DUNS:
91-0823820		8088823020000
d. Address:		
* Street1: 1011 Plum St Street2: * City: Olympia County/Parish: * State: WA: Washington Province: * Country: USA: UNITED St * Zip / Postal Code: 98504-2525	(a)	
e. Organizational Unit:		
Department Name: Department of Commerce	14	Division Name: Local Government Division
f. Name and contact information of p	erson to be contacted on m	natters involving this application:
Middle Name: * Last Name: Roe	* First Nam	e: Kaaren
Title: CDBG Section Manager		
Organizational Affiliation:		
* Telephone Number: 360-725-3018]	Fax Number: 360-586-8440
*Email: kaaren.roe@commerce.w	a.gov	

Application for Federal Assistance SF-424
* 9. Type of Applicant 1: Select Applicant Type:
A: State Government
Type of Applicant 2: Select Applicant Type:
Type of Applicant 3: Select Applicant Type:
* Other (specify):
* 10. Name of Federal Agency:
Department of Housing and Urban Development
11. Catalog of Federal Domestic Assistance Number:
14.228
CFDA Title:
* 12. Funding Opportunity Number:
N/A
* Title:
N/A
13. Competition Identification Number:
Title:
14. Areas Affected by Project (Cities, Counties, States, etc.):
Add Attachment Delete Attachment View Attachment
* 15. Descriptive Title of Applicant's Project:
2019 Washington State Community Development Block Grant
Attach supporting documents as specified in agency instructions.
Add Attachments Delete Attachments View Attachments

	1
Application for Federal Assistance SF-424	
16. Congressional Districts Of:	
* a. Applicant WA1-10 * b	b. Program/Project WA1-10
Attach an additional list of Program/Project Congressional Districts if needed.	2
Add Attachment De	elete Attachment View Attachment
17. Proposed Project:	85 C
* a. Start Date: 07/01/2019	* b. End Date: 06/30/2020
18. Estimated Funding (\$):	2
* a. Federal 12, 521, 638.00	G
* b. Applicant	
* c. State 250, 432.76	
* d. Local	
* e. Other	
* f. Program Income	
* g. TOTAL	
* 19. Is Application Subject to Review By State Under Executive Order 12372 Process	?
a. This application was made available to the State under the Executive Order 1237	2 Process for review on
b. Program is subject to E.O. 12372 but has not been selected by the State for revie	W.
C. Program is not covered by E.O. 12372.	
* 20. Is the Applicant Delinquent On Any Federal Debt? (If "Yes," provide explanation	n in attachment.)
Yes X No	1
If "Yes", provide explanation and attach	
Add Attachment Do	elete Attachment View Attachment
21. *By signing this application, I certify (1) to the statements contained in the list of herein are true, complete and accurate to the best of my knowledge. I also provi	
comply with any resulting terms if I accept an award. I am aware that any false, fictitie	ous, or fraudulent statements or claims may
subject me to criminal, civil, or administrative penalties. (U.S. Code, Title 218, Section	n 1001)
X ** I AGREE	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
** The list of certifications and assurances, or an internet site where you may obtain this li specific instructions.	st, is contained in the announcement or agency
Authorized Representative:	
Prefix: First Name: Mark	
Middle Name: K.	
* Last Name: Barkley	
Suffix:	
* Title: Assistant Director, Local Government Division	
* Telephone Number: 360-725-3003 Fax Nun	nber: 360-586-8440
* Email: mark.barkley@commerce.wa.gov	
* Signature of Authorized Representative:	* Date Signed:
Multiplice in Administration Representative.	* Date Signed: 53/2019
, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	

•

Public reporting burden for this collection of information is estimated to average 15 minutes per response, including time for reviewing instructions, searching existing data sources, gathering and maintaining the data needed, and completing and reviewing the collection of information. Send comments regarding the burden estimate or any other aspect of this collection of information, including suggestions for reducing this burden, to the Office of Management and Budget, Paperwork Reduction Project (0348-0042), Washington, DC 20503.

PLEASE <u>DO NOT</u> RETURN YOUR COMPLETED FORM TO THE OFFICE OF MANAGEMENT AND BUDGET. SEND IT TO THE ADDRESS PROVIDED BY THE SPONSORING AGENCY.

NOTE: Certain of these assurances may not be applicable to your project or program. If you have questions, please contact the Awarding Agency. Further, certain Federal assistance awarding agencies may require applicants to certify to additional assurances. If such is the case, you will be notified.

As the duly authorized representative of the applicant, I certify that the applicant:

- 1. Has the legal authority to apply for Federal assistance, and the institutional, managerial and financial capability (including funds sufficient to pay the non-Federal share of project costs) to ensure proper planning, management and completion of the project described in this application.
- 2. Will give the awarding agency, the Comptroller General of the United States and, if appropriate, the State, through any authorized representative, access to and the right to examine all records, books, papers, or documents related to the assistance; and will establish a proper accounting system in accordance with generally accepted accounting standards or agency directives.
- 3. Will not dispose of, modify the use of, or change the terms of the real property title, or other interest in the site and facilities without permission and instructions from the awarding agency. Will record the Federal interest in the title of real property in accordance with awarding agency directives and will include a covenant in the title of real property aquired in whole or in part with Federal assistance funds to assure non-discrimination during the useful life of the project.
- 4. Will comply with the requirements of the assistance awarding agency with regard to the drafting, review and approval of construction plans and specifications.
- 5. Will provide and maintain competent and adequate engineering supervision at the construction site to ensure that the complete work conforms with the approved plans and specifications and will furnish progress reports and such other information as may be required by the assistance awarding agency or State.
- Will initiate and complete the work within the applicable time frame after receipt of approval of the awarding agency.
- Will establish safeguards to prohibit employees from using their positions for a purpose that constitutes or presents the appearance of personal or organizational conflict of interest, or personal gain.

- Will comply with the Intergovernmental Personnel Act of 1970 (42 U.S.C. §§4728-4763) relating to prescribed standards for merit systems for programs funded under one of the 19 statutes or regulations specified in Appendix A of OPM's Standards for a Merit System of Personnel Administration (5 C.F.R. 900, Subpart F).
- 9. Will comply with the Lead-Based Paint Poisoning Prevention Act (42 U.S.C. §§4801 et seq.) which prohibits the use of lead-based paint in construction or rehabilitation of residence structures.
- 10. Will comply with all Federal statutes relating to nondiscrimination. These include but are not limited to: (a) Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 (P.L. 88-352) which prohibits discrimination on the basis of race, color or national origin; (b) Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972, as amended (20 U.S.C. §§1681-1683, and 1685-1686), which prohibits discrimination on the basis of sex; (c) Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, as amended (29 U.S.C. §794), which prohibits discrimination on the basis of handicaps; (d) the Age Discrimination Act of 1975, as amended (42 U.S.C. §§6101-6107), which prohibits discrimination on the basis of age; (e) the Drug Abuse Office and Treatment Act of 1972 (P.L. 92-255), as amended, relating to nondiscrimination on the basis of drug abuse; (f) the Comprehensive Alcohol Abuse and Alcoholism Prevention, Treatment and Rehabilitation Act of 1970 (P.L. 91-616), as amended, relating to nondiscrimination on the basis of alcohol abuse or alcoholism; (g) §§523 and 527 of the Public Health Service Act of 1912 (42 U.S.C. §§290 dd-3 and 290 ee-3), as amended, relating to confidentiality of alcohol and drug abuse patient records; (h) Title VIII of the Civil Rights Act of 1968 (42 U.S.C. §§3601 et seq.), as amended, relating to nondiscrimination in the sale, rental or financing of housing; (i) any other nondiscrimination provisions in the specific statute(s) under which application for Federal assistance is being made; and, (j) the requirements of any other nondiscrimination statute(s) which may apply to the application.

- 11. Will comply, or has already complied, with the requirements of Titles II and III of the Uniform Relocation Assistance and Real Property Acquisition Policies Act of 1970 (P.L. 91-646) which provide for fair and equitable treatment of persons displaced or whose property is acquired as a result of Federal and federally-assisted programs. These requirements apply to all interests in real property acquired for project purposes regardless of Federal participation in purchases.
- 12. Will comply with the provisions of the Hatch Act (5 U.S.C. §§1501-1508 and 7324-7328) which limit the political activities of employees whose principal employment activities are funded in whole or in part with Federal funds.
- Will comply, as applicable, with the provisions of the Davis-Bacon Act (40 U.S.C. §§276a to 276a-7), the Copeland Act (40 U.S.C. §276c and 18 U.S.C. §874), and the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act (40 U.S.C. §§327-333) regarding labor standards for federally-assisted construction subagreements.
- 14. Will comply with flood insurance purchase requirements of Section 102(a) of the Flood Disaster Protection Act of 1973 (P.L. 93-234) which requires recipients in a special flood hazard area to participate in the program and to purchase flood insurance if the total cost of insurable construction and acquisition is \$10,000 or more.
- 15. Will comply with environmental standards which may be prescribed pursuant to the following: (a) institution of environmental quality control measures under the

National Environmental Policy Act of 1969 (P.L. 91-190) and Executive Order (EO) 11514; (b) notification of violating facilities pursuant to EO 11738; (c) protection of wetlands pursuant to EO 11990; (d) evaluation of flood hazards in floodplains in accordance with EO 11988; (e) assurance of project consistency with the approved State management program developed under the Coastal Zone Management Act of 1972 (16 U.S.C. §§1451 et seq.); (f) conformity of Federal actions to State (Clean Air) Implementation Plans under Section 176(c) of the Clean Air Act of 1955, as amended (42 U.S.C. §§7401 et seq.); (g) protection of underground sources of drinking water under the Safe Drinking Water Act of 1974, as amended (P.L. 93-523); and, (h) protection of endangered species under the Endangered Species Act of 1973, as amended (P.L. 93-205).

- Will comply with the Wild and Scenic Rivers Act of 1968 (16 U.S.C. §§1271 et seq.) related to protecting components or potential components of the national wild and scenic rivers system.
- Will assist the awarding agency in assuring compliance with Section 106 of the National Historic Preservation Act of 1966, as amended (16 U.S.C. §470), EO 11593 (identification and protection of historic properties), and the Archaeological and Historic Preservation Act of 1974 (16 U.S.C. §§469a-1 et seq.).
- Will cause to be performed the required financial and compliance audits in accordance with the Single Audit Act Amendments of 1996 and OMB Circular No. A-133, "Audits of States, Local Governments, and Non-Profit Organizations."
- 19. Will comply with all applicable requirements of all other Federal laws, executive orders, regulations, and policies governing this program.

SIGNATURE OF AUTHORIZED CERTIFYING OFFICIAL	TITLE
Aush	Assistant Director, Local Government Division
APPLICANT ORGANIZATION	DATE SUBMITTED
Washington State Department of Commerce	5/3/2019

SF-424D (Rev. 7-97) Back

Expiration Date: 12/31/2019

Application for Federal Assistance SF-424			
* 1. Type of Submission Preapplication Application Changed/Correct	on: * 2. Type of Application: * If Revision, select appropriate letter(s): Image:		
* 3. Date Received:	4. Applicant Identifier:		
5a. Federal Entity Ide	ntifier: 5b. Federal Award Identifier:		
State Use Only:			
6. Date Received by S	State: 7. State Application Identifier:		
8. APPLICANT INFO	DRMATION:		
* a. Legal Name: Wa	ashington State Department of Commerce		
* b. Employer/Taxpay 91-0823820	ver Identification Number (EIN/TIN): * c. Organizational DUNS: 8088823020000	a.	
d. Address:			
* Street1: Street2: * City:	PO Box 42525		
County/Parish:			
* State:	WA: Washington		
Province:			
* Country: USA: UNITED STATES			
* Zip / Postal Code:	98504-2525 -		
e. Organizational U	Init:		
Department Name:	Division Name:		
Department of 0	Commerce Community Services and Housing		
f. Name and contac	t information of person to be contacted on matters involving this application:		
Prefix:	* First Name: Kathy		
Middle Name:			
* Last Name: Kin	ard		
Suffix:			
Title: ESG Manager			
Organizational Affiliation:			
* Telephone Number: 360-725-2939 Fax Number:			
* Email: kathy.ki	inard@commerce.wa.gov		

Application for Federal Assistance SF-424
* 9. Type of Applicant 1: Select Applicant Type:
A: State Government
Type of Applicant 2: Select Applicant Type:
Type of Applicant 3: Select Applicant Type:
* Other (specify):
* 10. Name of Federal Agency:
US Department of Housing and Urban Development
11. Catalog of Federal Domestic Assistance Number:
14.231
CFDA Title:
Emergency Solutions Grant
* 12. Funding Opportunity Number:
* Title:
13. Competition Identification Number:
Title:
14. Areas Affected by Project (Cities, Counties, States, etc.):
Add Attachment Delete Attachment View Attachment
Add Allachment Delete Atlachment View Atlachment
* 15. Descriptive Title of Applicant's Project:
Emergency Solutions Grant Balance of State Continuum of Care
Attach supporting documents as specified in agency instructions.
Add Attachments Delete Attachments View Attachments

Application for Federal Assistance SF-424			
16. Congressional Districts Of:			
* a. Applicant 3rd * b. Program/Project WA-all			
Attach an additional list of Program/Project Congressional Districts if needed.			
Add Attachment Delete Attachment View Attachment			
17. Proposed Project:			
*a. Start Date: 07/01/2019 *b. End Date: 06/30/2020			
18. Estimated Funding (\$):			
*a. Federal 2,732,791.00			
* b. Applicant			
* c. State			
* d. Local			
* e. Other			
* f. Program Income			
*g. TOTAL 2,732,791.00			
* 19. Is Application Subject to Review By State Under Executive Order 12372 Process?			
a. This application was made available to the State under the Executive Order 12372 Process for review on			
b. Program is subject to E.O. 12372 but has not been selected by the State for review.			
x c. Program is not covered by E.O. 12372.			
* 20. Is the Applicant Delinquent On Any Federal Debt? (If "Yes," provide explanation in attachment.)			
Yes X No			
If "Yes", provide explanation and attach			
Add Attachment Delete Attachment View Attachment			
21. *By signing this application, I certify (1) to the statements contained in the list of certifications** and (2) that the statements herein are true, complete and accurate to the best of my knowledge. I also provide the required assurances** and agree to comply with any resulting terms if I accept an award. I am aware that any false, fictitious, or fraudulent statements or claims may subject me to criminal, civil, or administrative penalties. (U.S. Code, Title 218, Section 1001)			
** The list of certifications and assurances, or an internet site where you may obtain this list, is contained in the announcement or agency specific instructions.			
Authorized Representative:			
Prefix: Diane			
Middle Name:			
* Last Name: Klontz			
Suffix:			
* Title: Asst Director, Community Services and Housing			
* Telephone Number: 360-725-4142 Fax Number:			
* Email: diane.klontz@commerce.wa.gov			
* Signature of Authorized Representative:			

ASSURANCES - CONSTRUCTION PROGRAMS

Public reporting burden for this collection of information is estimated to average 15 minutes per response, including time for reviewing instructions, searching existing data sources, gathering and maintaining the data needed, and completing and reviewing the collection of information. Send comments regarding the burden estimate or any other aspect of this collection of information, including suggestions for reducing this burden, to the Office of Management and Budget, Paperwork Reduction Project (0348-0042), Washington, DC 20503.

PLEASE DO NOT RETURN YOUR COMPLETED FORM TO THE OFFICE OF MANAGEMENT AND BUDGET. SEND IT TO THE ADDRESS PROVIDED BY THE SPONSORING AGENCY.

NOTE: Certain of these assurances may not be applicable to your project or program. If you have questions, please contact the Awarding Agency. Further, certain Federal assistance awarding agencies may require applicants to certify to additional assurances. If such is the case, you will be notified.

As the duly authorized representative of the applicant:, I certify that the applicant:

- Has the legal authority to apply for Federal assistance, and the institutional, managerial and financial capability (including funds sufficient to pay the non-Federal share of project costs) to ensure proper planning, management and completion of project described in this application.
- Will give the awarding agency, the Comptroller General of the United States and, if appropriate, the State, the right to examine all records, books, papers, or documents related to the assistance; and will establish a proper accounting system in accordance with generally accepted accounting standards or agency directives.
- 3. Will not dispose of, modify the use of, or change the terms of the real property title or other interest in the site and facilities without permission and instructions from the awarding agency. Will record the Federal awarding agency directives and will include a covenant in the title of real property acquired in whole or in part with Federal assistance funds to assure non-discrimination during the useful life of the project.
- Will comply with the requirements of the assistance awarding agency with regard to the drafting, review and approval of construction plans and specifications.
- 5. Will provide and maintain competent and adequate engineering supervision at the construction site to ensure that the complete work conforms with the approved plans and specifications and will furnish progressive reports and such other information as may be required by the assistance awarding agency or State.
- Will initiate and complete the work within the applicable time frame after receipt of approval of the awarding agency.
- Will establish safeguards to prohibit employees from using their positions for a purpose that constitutes or presents the appearance of personal or organizational conflict of interest, or personal gain.

- Will comply with the Intergovernmental Personnel Act of 1970 (42 U.S.C. §§4728-4763) relating to prescribed standards of merit systems for programs funded under one of the 19 statutes or regulations specified in Appendix A of OPM's Standards for a Merit System of Personnel Administration (5 C.F.R. 900, Subpart F).
- Will comply with the Lead-Based Paint Poisoning Prevention Act (42 U.S.C. §§4801 et seq.) which prohibits the use of lead-based paint in construction or rehabilitation of residence structures.
- 10. Will comply with all Federal statutes relating to nondiscrimination. These include but are not limited to: (a) Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 (P.L. 88-352) which prohibits discrimination on the basis of race, color or national origin; (b) Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972, as amended (20 U.S.C. §§1681 1683, and 1685-1686), which prohibits discrimination on the basis of sex; (c) Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, as amended (29) U.S.C. §794), which prohibits discrimination on the basis of handicaps; (d) the Age Discrimination Act of 1975, as amended (42 U.S.C. §§6101-6107), which prohibits discrimination on the basis of age; (e) the Drug Abuse Office and Treatment Act of 1972 (P.L. 92-255), as amended relating to nondiscrimination on the basis of drug abuse; (f) the Comprehensive Alcohol Abuse and Alcoholism Prevention, Treatment and Rehabilitation Act of 1970 (P.L. 91-616), as amended, relating to nondiscrimination on the basis of alcohol abuse or alcoholism; (g) §§523 and 527 of the Public Health Service Act of 1912 (42 U.S.C. §§290 dd-3 and 290 ee 3), as amended, relating to confidentiality of alcohol and drug abuse patient records; (h) Title VIII of the Civil Rights Act of 1968 (42 U.S.C. §§3601 et seq.), as amended, relating to nondiscrimination in the sale, rental or financing of housing; (i) any other nondiscrimination provisions in the specific statue(s) under which application for Federal assistance is being made; and (i) the requirements of any other nondiscrimination statue(s) which may apply to the application.

Previous Edition Usable

Authorized for Local Reproduction

Standard Form 424D (Rev. 7-97) Prescribed by OMB Circular A-102

- 11. Will comply, or has already complied, with the requirements of Titles II and III of the Uniform Relocation Assistance and Real Property Acquisition Policies Act of 1970 (P.L. 91-646) which provide for fair and equitable treatment of persons displaced or whose property is acquired as a result of Federal and federally-assisted programs. These requirements apply to all interests in real property acquired for project purposes regardless of Federal participation in purchases.
- 12. Will comply with the provisions of the Hatch Act (5 U.S.C. §§1501-1508 and 7324-7328) which limit the political activities of employees whose principal employment activities are funded in whole or in part with Federal funds.
- Will comply, as applicable, with the provisions of the Davis-Bacon Act (40 U.S.C. §§276a to 276a-7), the Copeland Act (40 U.S.C. §276c and 18 U.S.C. §874), and the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act (40 U.S.C. §§327-333) regarding labor standards for federally-assisted construction subagreements.
- 14. Will comply with flood insurance purchase requirements of Section 102(a) of the Flood Disaster Protection Act of 1973 (P.L. 93-234) which requires recipients in a special flood hazard area to participate in the program and to purchase flood insurance if the total cost of insurable construction and acquisition is \$10,000 or more.
- 15. Will comply with environmental standards which may be prescribed pursuant to the following: (a) institution of environmental quality control measures under the National Environmental Policy Act of 1969 (P.L. 91-190) and Executive Order (EO) 11514; (b) notification of violating facilities pursuant to EO 11738; (c) protection of wetlands pursuant to EO 11990; (d) evaluation of flood hazards in floodplains in accordance with EO 11988; (e) assurance of project consistency with the approved State management program developed under the Coastal Zone Management Act of 1972 (16 U.S.C. §§1451 et seq.); (f) conformity of

Federal actions to State (Clean Air) implementation Plans under Section 176(c) of the Clean Air Act of 1955, as amended (42 U.S.C. §§7401 et seq.); (g) protection of underground sources of drinking water under the Safe Drinking Water Act of 1974, as amended (P.L. 93-523); and, (h) protection of endangered species under the Endangered Species Act of 1973, as amended (P.L. 93-205).

- Will comply with the Wild and Scenic Rivers Act of 1968 (16 U.S.C. §§1271 et seq.) related to protecting components or potential components of the national wild and scenic rivers system.
- Will assist the awarding agency in assuring compliance with Section 106 of the National Historic Preservation Act of 1966, as amended (16 U.S.C. §470), EO 11593 (identification and protection of historic properties), and the Archaeological and Historic Preservation Act of 1974 (16 U.S.C. §§469a-1 et seq).
- Will cause to be performed the required financial and compliance audits in accordance with the Single Audit Act Amendments of 1996 and OMB Circular No. A-133, "Audits of States, Local Governments, and Non-Profit Organizations."
- Will comply with all applicable requirements of all other Federal laws, executive orders, regulations, and policies governing this program.
- 20. Will comply with the requirements of Section 106(g) of the Trafficking Victims Protection Act (TVPA) of 2000, as amended (22 U.S.C. 7104) which prohibits grant award recipients or a sub-recipient from (1) Engaging in severe forms of trafficking in persons during the period of time that the award is in effect (2) Procuring a commercial sex act during the period of time that the award is in effect or (3) Using forced labor in the performance of the award or subawards under the award.

SIGNATURE OF AUTHORIZED CERTIFYING OFFICIAL	TITLE
Dx A	Assignt Directu
APPLICANT ORGANIZATION	DATE SUBMITTED
WA state Department of Comm	une 7/1/19
	SF-424D (Rev. 7-97) Back

٦

Expiration Date: 12/31/2019

* 1. Type of Submission: * 2. Type of Application: * If Revision, select appropriate letter(s):				
Preapplication X New				
Application Continuation * Other (Specify):				
Changed/Corrected Application				
* 3. Date Received: 4. Applicant Identifier:				
5a. Federal Entity Identifier: 5b. Federal Award Identifier:				
State Use Only:				
6. Date Received by State: 7. State Application Identifier:				
8. APPLICANT INFORMATION:				
*a.Legal Name: Washington State Department of Commerce				
* b. Employer/Taxpayer Identification Number (EIN/TIN): * c. Organizational DUNS:				
91-0823820 8088823020000				
d. Address:				
* Street1: PO Box 42525				
Street2:				
* City: Olympia				
County/Parish:				
* State: WA: Washington	WA: Washington			
Province:				
* Country: USA: UNITED STATES				
* Zip / Postal Code: 98504-2525				
e. Organizational Unit:				
Department Name: Division Name:				
Department of Commerce Community Services and Housing				
f. Name and contact information of person to be contacted on matters involving this application:				
Prefix: * First Name: Shawn				
Middle Name:				
* Last Name: Slape				
Suffix:				
Title: Federal Underwriting and Project Development				
Organizational Affiliation:				
* Telephone Number: 360-725-5005 Fax Number:				
* Email: shawn.slape@commerce.wa.gov				

Application for Federal Assistance SF-424	
* 9. Type of Applicant 1: Select Applicant Type:	
A: State Government	
Type of Applicant 2: Select Applicant Type:	
Type of Applicant 3: Select Applicant Type:	
* Other (specify):	
4 *	
* 10. Name of Federal Agency:	
US Department of Housing and Urban Development	
11. Catalog of Federal Domestic Assistance Number:	
14.239	
CFDA Title:	
Washington State HOME Program	
* 12. Funding Opportunity Number:	
* Title:	
13. Competition Identification Number:	
Title:	-
а. С	
	G
14. Areas Affected by Project (Cities, Counties, States, etc.):	,
Add Attachment Delete Attachment View Attachment	
* 15. Descriptive Title of Applicant's Project:	
Washington State HOME Program	
	3
Attach supporting documents as specified in agency instructions.	
Add Attachments Delete Attachments View Attachments	

Application	for Federal Assistanc	e SF-424			
16. Congressi	onal Districts Of:				*
* a. Applicant	3rd			* b. Program/Project	tate
Attach an additi	onal list of Program/Project C	ongressional Distric	cts if needed.		35
	4		Add Attachment	Delete Attachment	View Attachment
17. Proposed	Project:				
* a. Start Date:	07/01/2019			* b. End Date:	06/30/2020
18. Estimated	Funding (\$):				
* a. Federal		5,899,327.00			
* b. Applicant			e E		
* c. State					
* d. Local					
* e. Other			λ.		
* f. Program Ind	come				
* g. TOTAL		5,899,327.00			
* 19. Is Applic	ation Subject to Review B	y State Under Exe	cutive Order 12372 Pr	ocess?	
a. This ap	plication was made availab	le to the State und	er the Executive Order	12372 Process for review	v on
	n is subject to E.O. 12372				
	n is not covered by E.O. 12		•		
			6 IIV II		
_	plicant Delinquent On Any	Federal Debt? (I	r res, provide expla	nation in attachment.)	
Yes	× No				
If "Yes", provid	de explanation and attach			Dalata Attachanat	Line Allesburgert
			Add Attachment	Delete Attachment	View Attachment
herein are tru comply with a	ng this application, I certif ue, complete and accurat uny resulting terms if I acc criminal, civil, or adminis	e to the best of r ept an award. I am	my knowledge. I also aware that any false,	provide the required as fictitious, or fraudulent s	surances** and agree to
× ** I AGRE	E			3	
		, or an internet site	where you may obtain	this list, is contained in th	e announcement or agency
specific instruct	lions.			a 8	
Authorized Re	epresentative:		t.		×
Prefix:		* Fir	st Name: Diane		
Middle Name:					
* Last Name:	Klontz				
Suffix:				14	
* Title:	sst Director, Commun	ity Services a	and Housing		
* Telephone Nu	umber: 360-725-4142		Fa	ax Number:	
* Email: dian	e.klontz@commerce.wa	.gov			
* Signature of A	Authorized Representative:	Q	KL	•	* Date Signed: 5/6/15
	3		M		

ASSURANCES - CONSTRUCTION PROGRAMS

Public reporting burden for this collection of information is estimated to average 15 minutes per response, including time for reviewing instructions, searching existing data sources, gathering and maintaining the data needed, and completing and reviewing the collection of information. Send comments regarding the burden estimate or any other aspect of this collection of information, including suggestions for reducing this burden, to the Office of Management and Budget, Paperwork Reduction Project (0348-0042), Washington, DC 20503.

PLEASE DO NOT RETURN YOUR COMPLETED FORM TO THE OFFICE OF MANAGEMENT AND BUDGET. SEND IT TO THE ADDRESS PROVIDED BY THE SPONSORING AGENCY.

NOTE: Certain of these assurances may not be applicable to your project or program. If you have questions, please contact the Awarding Agency. Further, certain Federal assistance awarding agencies may require applicants to certify to additional assurances. If such is the case, you will be notified.

As the duly authorized representative of the applicant:, I certify that the applicant:

- Has the legal authority to apply for Federal assistance, and the institutional, managerial and financial capability (including funds sufficient to pay the non-Federal share of project costs) to ensure proper planning, management and completion of project described in this application.
- Will give the awarding agency, the Comptroller General of the United States and, if appropriate, the State, the right to examine all records, books, papers, or documents related to the assistance; and will establish a proper accounting system in accordance with generally accepted accounting standards or agency directives.
- 3. Will not dispose of, modify the use of, or change the terms of the real property title or other interest in the site and facilities without permission and instructions from the awarding agency. Will record the Federal awarding agency directives and will include a covenant in the title of real property acquired in whole or in part with Federal assistance funds to assure non-discrimination during the useful life of the project.
- Will comply with the requirements of the assistance awarding agency with regard to the drafting, review and approval of construction plans and specifications.
- 5. Will provide and maintain competent and adequate engineering supervision at the construction site to ensure that the complete work conforms with the approved plans and specifications and will furnish progressive reports and such other information as may be required by the assistance awarding agency or State.
- Will initiate and complete the work within the applicable time frame after receipt of approval of the awarding agency.
- Will establish safeguards to prohibit employees from using their positions for a purpose that constitutes or presents the appearance of personal or organizational conflict of interest, or personal gain.

- Will comply with the Intergovernmental Personnel Act of 1970 (42 U.S.C. §§4728-4763) relating to prescribed standards of merit systems for programs funded under one of the 19 statutes or regulations specified in Appendix A of OPM's Standards for a Merit System of Personnel Administration (5 C.F.R. 900, Subpart F).
- Will comply with the Lead-Based Paint Poisoning Prevention Act (42 U.S.C. §§4801 et seq.) which prohibits the use of lead-based paint in construction or rehabilitation of residence structures.
- 10. Will comply with all Federal statutes relating to nondiscrimination. These include but are not limited to: (a) Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 (P.L. 88-352) which prohibits discrimination on the basis of race, color or national origin; (b) Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972, as amended (20 U.S.C. §§1681 1683, and 1685-1686), which prohibits discrimination on the basis of sex; (c) Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, as amended (29) U.S.C. §794), which prohibits discrimination on the basis of handicaps; (d) the Age Discrimination Act of 1975, as amended (42 U.S.C. §§6101-6107), which prohibits discrimination on the basis of age; (e) the Drug Abuse Office and Treatment Act of 1972 (P.L. 92-255), as amended relating to nondiscrimination on the basis of drug abuse; (f) the Comprehensive Alcohol Abuse and Alcoholism Prevention, Treatment and Rehabilitation Act of 1970 (P.L. 91-616), as amended, relating to nondiscrimination on the basis of alcohol abuse or alcoholism; (g) §§523 and 527 of the Public Health Service Act of 1912 (42 U.S.C. §§290 dd-3 and 290 ee 3), as amended, relating to confidentiality of alcohol and drug abuse patient records; (h) Title VIII of the Civil Rights Act of 1968 (42 U.S.C. §§3601 et seq.), as amended, relating to nondiscrimination in the sale, rental or financing of housing; (i) any other nondiscrimination provisions in the specific statue(s) under which application for Federal assistance is being made; and (i) the requirements of any other nondiscrimination statue(s) which may apply to the application.

Previous Edition Usable

Authorized for Local Reproduction

Standard Form 424D (Rev. 7-97) Prescribed by OMB Circular A-102

- 11. Will comply, or has already complied, with the requirements of Titles II and III of the Uniform Relocation Assistance and Real Property Acquisition Policies Act of 1970 (P.L. 91-646) which provide for fair and equitable treatment of persons displaced or whose property is acquired as a result of Federal and federally-assisted programs. These requirements apply to all interests in real property acquired for project purposes regardless of Federal participation in purchases.
- Will comply with the provisions of the Hatch Act (5 U.S.C. §§1501-1508 and 7324-7328) which limit the political activities of employees whose principal employment activities are funded in whole or in part with Federal funds.
- Will comply, as applicable, with the provisions of the Davis-Bacon Act (40 U.S.C. §§276a to 276a-7), the Copeland Act (40 U.S.C. §276c and 18 U.S.C. §874), and the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act (40 U.S.C. §§327-333) regarding labor standards for federally-assisted construction subagreements.
- 14. Will comply with flood insurance purchase requirements of Section 102(a) of the Flood Disaster Protection Act of 1973 (P.L. 93-234) which requires recipients in a special flood hazard area to participate in the program and to purchase flood insurance if the total cost of insurable construction and acquisition is \$10,000 or more.
- 15. Will comply with environmental standards which may be prescribed pursuant to the following: (a) institution of environmental quality control measures under the National Environmental Policy Act of 1969 (P.L. 91-190) and Executive Order (EO) 11514; (b) notification of violating facilities pursuant to EO 11738; (c) protection of wetlands pursuant to EO 11990; (d) evaluation of flood hazards in floodplains in accordance with EO 11988; (e) assurance of project consistency with the approved State management program developed under the Coastal Zone Management Act of 1972 (16 U.S.C. §§1451 et seq.); (f) conformity of

Federal actions to State (Clean Air) implementation Plans under Section 176(c) of the Clean Air Act of 1955, as amended (42 U.S.C. §§7401 et seq.); (g) protection of underground sources of drinking water under the Safe Drinking Water Act of 1974, as amended (P.L. 93-523); and, (h) protection of endangered species under the Endangered Species Act of 1973, as amended (P.L. 93-205).

- Will comply with the Wild and Scenic Rivers Act of 1968 (16 U.S.C. §§1271 et seq.) related to protecting components or potential components of the national wild and scenic rivers system.
- Will assist the awarding agency in assuring compliance with Section 106 of the National Historic Preservation Act of 1966, as amended (16 U.S.C. §470), EO 11593 (identification and protection of historic properties), and the Archaeological and Historic Preservation Act of 1974 (16 U.S.C. §§469a-1 et seq).
- Will cause to be performed the required financial and compliance audits in accordance with the Single Audit Act Amendments of 1996 and OMB Circular No. A-133, "Audits of States, Local Governments, and Non-Profit Organizations."
- Will comply with all applicable requirements of all other Federal laws, executive orders, regulations, and policies governing this program.
- 20. Will comply with the requirements of Section 106(g) of the Trafficking Victims Protection Act (TVPA) of 2000, as amended (22 U.S.C. 7104) which prohibits grant award recipients or a sub-recipient from (1) Engaging in severe forms of trafficking in persons during the period of time that the award is in effect (2) Procuring a commercial sex act during the period of time that the award is in effect or (3) Using forced labor in the performance of the award or subawards under the award.

SIGNATURE OF AUTHORIZED CERTIFYING OFFICIAL	TITLE
, Orth	Asst Director, Community Services & Housing
APPLICANT ORGANIZATION	DATE SUBMITTED
Washington State Department of Commerce	5/6/9

SF-424D (Rev. 7-97) Back

٦

Expiration Date: 03/31/2012

Application for Federal Assistance SF-424				
* 1. Type of Submissi	on: ected Application	* 2. Type of Application:		Revision, select appropriate letter(s): ner (Specify):
* 3. Date Received: Completed by Grants.gov	v upon submission.	4. Applicant Identifier:		· /
5a. Federal Entity Identifier: * 5b. Federal Award Identifier:				
State Use Only:				
6. Date Received by	State:	7. State Application	Iden	tifier:
8. APPLICANT INFO	ORMATION:			
* a. Legal Name: V	Vashington State D	epartment of Health	1842	
* b. Employer/Taxpay	/er Identification Nur	nber (EIN/TIN):	10	c. Organizational DUNS:
91 - 1444603 808883128000 d. Address:				
* Street1: Street2: * City: County/Parish: * State: Province:	310 Israel Rd SE Tumwater Washington			
* Country:	-			USA: UNITED STATES
* Zip / Postal Code: 98501-7840				
e. Organizational U	Init:			
Department Name:				Division Name:
f. Name and contac	ct information of p	erson to be contacted on m	natte	rs involving this application:
Prefix: Middle Name: * Last Name: Suffix:	een	* First Nam	Ie:	Deborah
Title:				
Organizational Affilia	tion:			
* Telephone Number: 360-236-3441 Fax Number:				
* Email: deborah.g	green@doh.wa.gov	/		

Application for Federal Assistance SF-424
9. Type of Applicant 1: Select Applicant Type:
State Government
Type of Applicant 2: Select Applicant Type:
Type of Applicant 3: Select Applicant Type:
* Other (specify):
* 10. Name of Federal Agency:
US Department of Housing & Urban Development
11. Catalog of Federal Domestic Assistance Number:
CFDA Title:
* 12. Funding Opportunity Number:
* Title:
Housing Opportunity for Persons with AIDS (HOPWA)
Formula Grant
13. Competition Identification Number:
Title:
14. Areas Affected by Project (Cities, Counties, States, etc.):
Add Attachment Delete Attachment View Attachment
Add Autor Millor Mi
* 15. Descriptive Title of Applicant's Project:
State HOPWA Program
Attach supporting documents as specified in agency instructions.
Add Attachments Delete Attachments View Attachments

Application for Federal Assistance S	SF-424
16. Congressional Districts Of:	
* a. Applicant 3rd	* b. Program/Project WA-A11
Attach an additional list of Program/Project Cong	gressional Districts if needed.
	Add Attachment Delete Attachment View Attachment
17. Proposed Project:	
* a. Start Date: 07/01/2019	* b. End Date: 06/30/2020
18. Estimated Funding (\$):	
* a. Federal 1,080,001	
* b. Applicant	
* c. State	
* d. Local	
* e. Other	
* f. Program Income	
* g. TOTAL 1,080,001	
* 19. Is Application Subject to Review By St	tate Under Executive Order 12372 Process?
a. This application was made available t	o the State under the Executive Order 12372 Process for review on
	has not have a clock down the Obsta for any investigation.
b. Program is subject to E.O. 12372 but	has not been selected by the State for review.
 b. Program is subject to E.O. 12372 but ✓ c. Program is not covered by E.O. 12372 	
C. Program is not covered by E.O. 12372	2.
 c. Program is not covered by E.O. 12372 * 20. Is the Applicant Delinquent On Any Fe 	
C. Program is not covered by E.O. 12372 20. Is the Applicant Delinquent On Any Fe Yes Yes No	2.
 c. Program is not covered by E.O. 12372 * 20. Is the Applicant Delinquent On Any Fe 	2.
C. Program is not covered by E.O. 12372 C. Pr	2. ederal Debt? (If "Yes," provide explanation in attachment.) Add Attachment Delete Attachment View Attachment
 c. Program is not covered by E.O. 12372 * 20. Is the Applicant Delinquent On Any Fe Yes Vo If "Yes", provide explanation and attach 21. *By signing this application, I certify (1 herein are true, complete and accurate to compl	2. ederal Debt? (If "Yes," provide explanation in attachment.) Add Attachment Delete Attachment View Attachment I) to the statements contained in the list of certifications** and (2) that the statements to the best of my knowledge. I also provide the required assurances** and agree to
 c. Program is not covered by E.O. 12372 * 20. Is the Applicant Delinquent On Any Fe Yes No If "Yes", provide explanation and attach 21. *By signing this application, I certify (1 herein are true, complete and accurate to comply with any resulting terms if I accept 	2. ederal Debt? (If "Yes," provide explanation in attachment.) Add Attachment Delete Attachment View Attachment I) to the statements contained in the list of certifications** and (2) that the statements
 c. Program is not covered by E.O. 12372 * 20. Is the Applicant Delinquent On Any Fe Yes No If "Yes", provide explanation and attach 21. *By signing this application, I certify (1 herein are true, complete and accurate to comply with any resulting terms if I accept subject me to criminal, civil, or administrat 	2. ederal Debt? (If "Yes," provide explanation in attachment.) Add Attachment Delete Attachment View Attachment I) to the statements contained in the list of certifications** and (2) that the statements to the best of my knowledge. I also provide the required assurances** and agree to an award. I am aware that any false, fictitious, or fraudulent statements or claims may
 c. Program is not covered by E.O. 12372 * 20. Is the Applicant Delinquent On Any Fe Yes No If "Yes", provide explanation and attach 21. *By signing this application, I certify (1 herein are true, complete and accurate to comply with any resulting terms if I accept subject me to criminal, civil, or administrat ** I AGREE 	2. ederal Debt? (If "Yes," provide explanation in attachment.) Add Attachment Delete Attachment View Attachment I) to the statements contained in the list of certifications** and (2) that the statements to the best of my knowledge. I also provide the required assurances** and agree to an award. I am aware that any false, fictitious, or fraudulent statements or claims may
 c. Program is not covered by E.O. 12372 * 20. Is the Applicant Delinquent On Any Fe Yes No If "Yes", provide explanation and attach 21. *By signing this application, I certify (1 herein are true, complete and accurate to comply with any resulting terms if I accept subject me to criminal, civil, or administrat ** I AGREE ** The list of certifications and assurances, or 	2. ederal Debt? (If "Yes," provide explanation in attachment.) Add Attachment Delete Attachment View Attachment I) to the statements contained in the list of certifications** and (2) that the statements to the best of my knowledge. I also provide the required assurances** and agree to an award. I am aware that any false, fictitious, or fraudulent statements or claims may ive penalties. (U.S. Code, Title 218, Section 1001)
 c. Program is not covered by E.O. 12372 * 20. Is the Applicant Delinquent On Any Fe Yes No If "Yes", provide explanation and attach 21. *By signing this application, I certify (1 herein are true, complete and accurate to comply with any resulting terms if I accept subject me to criminal, civil, or administrat ** I AGREE ** The list of certifications and assurances, or specific instructions. 	2. ederal Debt? (If "Yes," provide explanation in attachment.) Add Attachment Delete Attachment View Attachment I) to the statements contained in the list of certifications** and (2) that the statements to the best of my knowledge. I also provide the required assurances** and agree to an award. I am aware that any false, fictitious, or fraudulent statements or claims may ive penalties. (U.S. Code, Title 218, Section 1001)
 c. Program is not covered by E.O. 12372 * 20. Is the Applicant Delinquent On Any Fe Yes No If "Yes", provide explanation and attach 21. *By signing this application, I certify (1 herein are true, complete and accurate to comply with any resulting terms if I accept subject me to criminal, civil, or administration ** I AGREE ** The list of certifications and assurances, or specific instructions. Authorized Representative: 	2. ederal Debt? (If "Yes," provide explanation in attachment.) Add Attachment Delete Attachment View Attachment View Attachment U to the statements contained in the list of certifications** and (2) that the statements to the best of my knowledge. I also provide the required assurances** and agree to an award. I am aware that any false, fictitious, or fraudulent statements or claims may ive penalties. (U.S. Code, Title 218, Section 1001) an internet site where you may obtain this list, is contained in the announcement or agency
C. Program is not covered by E.O. 12372 C. Program is not covered by E.O. 12372 C. Program is not covered by E.O. 12372 C. Pression of the application of the app	2. ederal Debt? (If "Yes," provide explanation in attachment.) Add Attachment Delete Attachment View Attachment View Attachment U to the statements contained in the list of certifications** and (2) that the statements to the best of my knowledge. I also provide the required assurances** and agree to an award. I am aware that any false, fictitious, or fraudulent statements or claims may ive penalties. (U.S. Code, Title 218, Section 1001) an internet site where you may obtain this list, is contained in the announcement or agency
c. Program is not covered by E.O. 12372 * 20. Is the Applicant Delinquent On Any Fe Yes Vo If "Yes", provide explanation and attach 21. *By signing this application, I certify (1 herein are true, complete and accurate to comply with any resulting terms if I accept subject me to criminal, civil, or administrat ** I AGREE ** The list of certifications and assurances, or specific instructions. Authorized Representative: Prefix: Middle Name:	2. ederal Debt? (If "Yes," provide explanation in attachment.) Add Attachment Delete Attachment View Attachment View Attachment U to the statements contained in the list of certifications** and (2) that the statements to the best of my knowledge. I also provide the required assurances** and agree to an award. I am aware that any false, fictitious, or fraudulent statements or claims may ive penalties. (U.S. Code, Title 218, Section 1001) an internet site where you may obtain this list, is contained in the announcement or agency
c. Program is not covered by E.O. 12372 * 20. Is the Applicant Delinquent On Any Fe Yes Vo If "Yes", provide explanation and attach 21. *By signing this application, I certify (1 herein are true, complete and accurate to comply with any resulting terms if I accept subject me to criminal, civil, or administrated subject me to criminal, civil, or administrated subject me to certifications and assurances, or specific instructions. Authorized Representative: Prefix: Middle Name: * Last Name: Smith	2.
c. Program is not covered by E.O. 12372 * 20. Is the Applicant Delinquent On Any Fe Yes Vo If "Yes", provide explanation and attach 21. *By signing this application, I certify (1 herein are true, complete and accurate to comply with any resulting terms if I accept subject me to criminal, civil, or administrat ** I AGREE ** The list of certifications and assurances, or specific instructions. Authorized Representative: Prefix: Middle Name: * Last Name: Smith Suffix:	2.
c. Program is not covered by E.O. 12372 * 20. Is the Applicant Delinquent On Any Fe Yes Vo If "Yes", provide explanation and attach 21. *By signing this application, I certify (1 herein are true, complete and accurate to comply with any resulting terms if I accept subject me to criminal, civil, or administrated expected in the certifications and assurances, or specific instructions. Authorized Representative: Prefix: Middle Name: * Last Name: Smith Suffix: Title: Director Office of Accounting and accurate accurate to certify and the presentation of the presentation	2.
c. Program is not covered by E.O. 12372 * 20. Is the Applicant Delinquent On Any Fe Yes No If "Yes", provide explanation and attach 21. *By signing this application, I certify (1 herein are true, complete and accurate to comply with any resulting terms if I accept subject me to criminal, civil, or administrat ** I AGREE ** The list of certifications and assurances, or specific instructions. Authorized Representative: Prefix: Middle Name: * Last Name: Smith Suffix: * Title: Director Office of Accounting ar * Telephone Number: 360-236-4525	2.

ASSURANCES - CONSTRUCTION PROGRAMS

Public reporting burden for this collection of information is estimated to average 15 minutes per response, including time for reviewing instructions, searching existing data sources, gathering and maintaining the data needed, and completing and reviewing the collection of information. Send comments regarding the burden estimate or any other aspect of this collection of information, including suggestions for reducing this burden, to the Office of Management and Budget, Paperwork Reduction Project (0348-0042), Washington, DC 20503.

PLEASE DO NOT RETURN YOUR COMPLETED FORM TO THE OFFICE OF MANAGEMENT AND BUDGET. SEND IT TO THE ADDRESS PROVIDED BY THE SPONSORING AGENCY.

NOTE: Certain of these assurances may not be applicable to your project or program. If you have questions, please contact the Awarding Agency. Further, certain Federal assistance awarding agencies may require applicants to certify to additional assurances. If such is the case, you will be notified.

As the duly authorized representative of the applicant:, I certify that the applicant:

- Has the legal authority to apply for Federal assistance, and the institutional, managerial and financial capability (including funds sufficient to pay the non-Federal share of project costs) to ensure proper planning, management and completion of project described in this application.
- Will give the awarding agency, the Comptroller General of the United States and, if appropriate, the State, the right to examine all records, books, papers, or documents related to the assistance; and will establish a proper accounting system in accordance with generally accepted accounting standards or agency directives.
- 3. Will not dispose of, modify the use of, or change the terms of the real property title or other interest in the site and facilities without permission and instructions from the awarding agency. Will record the Federal awarding agency directives and will include a covenant in the title of real property acquired in whole or in part with Federal assistance funds to assure non-discrimination during the useful life of the project.
- 4. Will comply with the requirements of the assistance awarding agency with regard to the drafting, review and approval of construction plans and specifications.
- 5. Will provide and maintain competent and adequate engineering supervision at the construction site to ensure that the complete work conforms with the approved plans and specifications and will furnish progressive reports and such other information as may be required by the assistance awarding agency or State.
- Will initiate and complete the work within the applicable time frame after receipt of approval of the awarding agency.
- Will establish safeguards to prohibit employees from using their positions for a purpose that constitutes or presents the appearance of personal or organizational conflict of interest, or personal gain.

- Will comply with the Intergovernmental Personnel Act of 1970 (42 U.S.C. §§4728-4763) relating to prescribed standards of merit systems for programs funded under one of the 19 statutes or regulations specified in Appendix A of OPM's Standards for a Merit System of Personnel Administration (5 C.F.R. 900, Subpart F).
- Will comply with the Lead-Based Paint Poisoning Prevention Act (42 U.S.C. §§4801 et seq.) which prohibits the use of lead-based paint in construction or rehabilitation of residence structures.
- 10. Will comply with all Federal statutes relating to nondiscrimination. These include but are not limited to: (a) Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 (P.L. 88-352) which prohibits discrimination on the basis of race, color or national origin; (b) Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972, as amended (20 U.S.C. §§1681 1683, and 1685-1686), which prohibits discrimination on the basis of sex; (c) Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, as amended (29) U.S.C. §794), which prohibits discrimination on the basis of handicaps: (d) the Age Discrimination Act of 1975, as amended (42 U.S.C. §§6101-6107), which prohibits discrimination on the basis of age; (e) the Drug Abuse Office and Treatment Act of 1972 (P.L. 92-255), as amended relating to nondiscrimination on the basis of drug abuse; (f) the Comprehensive Alcohol Abuse and Alcoholism Prevention, Treatment and Rehabilitation Act of 1970 (P.L. 91-616), as amended, relating to nondiscrimination on the basis of alcohol abuse or alcoholism; (g) §§523 and 527 of the Public Health Service Act of 1912 (42 U.S.C. §§290 dd-3 and 290 ee 3), as amended, relating to confidentiality of alcohol and drug abuse patient records; (h) Title VIII of the Civil Rights Act of 1968 (42 U.S.C. §§3601 et seq.), as amended, relating to nondiscrimination in the sale, rental or financing of housing; (i) any other nondiscrimination provisions in the specific statue(s) under which application for Federal assistance is being made; and (j) the requirements of any other nondiscrimination statue(s) which may apply to the application.

Previous Edition Usable

Authorized for Local Reproduction

Standard Form 424D (Rev. 7-97) Prescribed by OMB Circular A-102

- 11. Will comply, or has already complied, with the requirements of Titles II and III of the Uniform Relocation Assistance and Real Property Acquisition Policies Act of 1970 (P.L. 91-646) which provide for fair and equitable treatment of persons displaced or whose property is acquired as a result of Federal and federally-assisted programs. These requirements apply to all interests in real property acquired for project purposes regardless of Federal participation in purchases.
- Will comply with the provisions of the Hatch Act (5 U.S.C. §§1501-1508 and 7324-7328) which limit the political activities of employees whose principal employment activities are funded in whole or in part with Federal funds.
- Will comply, as applicable, with the provisions of the Davis-Bacon Act (40 U.S.C. §§276a to 276a-7), the Copeland Act (40 U.S.C. §276c and 18 U.S.C. §874), and the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act (40 U.S.C. §§327-333) regarding labor standards for federally-assisted construction subagreements.
- 14. Will comply with flood insurance purchase requirements of Section 102(a) of the Flood Disaster Protection Act of 1973 (P.L. 93-234) which requires recipients in a special flood hazard area to participate in the program and to purchase flood insurance if the total cost of insurable construction and acquisition is \$10,000 or more.
- 15. Will comply with environmental standards which may be prescribed pursuant to the following: (a) institution of environmental quality control measures under the National Environmental Policy Act of 1969 (P.L. 91-190) and Executive Order (EO) 11514; (b) notification of violating facilities pursuant to EO 11738; (c) protection of wetlands pursuant to EO 11990; (d) evaluation of flood hazards in floodplains in accordance with EO 11988; (e) assurance of project consistency with the approved State management program developed under the Coastal Zone Management Act of 1972 (16 U.S.C. §§1451 et seq.); (f) conformity of

Federal actions to State (Clean Air) implementation Plans under Section 176(c) of the Clean Air Act of 1955, as amended (42 U.S.C. §§7401 et seq.); (g) protection of underground sources of drinking water under the Safe Drinking Water Act of 1974, as amended (P.L. 93-523); and, (h) protection of endangered species under the Endangered Species Act of 1973, as amended (P.L. 93-205).

- Will comply with the Wild and Scenic Rivers Act of 1968 (16 U.S.C. §§1271 et seq.) related to protecting components or potential components of the national wild and scenic rivers system.
- 17. Will assist the awarding agency in assuring compliance with Section 106 of the National Historic Preservation Act of 1966, as amended (16 U.S.C. §470), EO 11593 (identification and protection of historic properties), and the Archaeological and Historic Preservation Act of 1974 (16 U.S.C. §§469a-1 et seq).
- Will cause to be performed the required financial and compliance audits in accordance with the Single Audit Act Amendments of 1996 and OMB Circular No. A-133, "Audits of States, Local Governments, and Non-Profit Organizations."
- Will comply with all applicable requirements of all other Federal laws, executive orders, regulations, and policies governing this program.
- 20. Will comply with the requirements of Section 106(g) of the Trafficking Victims Protection Act (TVPA) of 2000, as amended (22 U.S.C. 7104) which prohibits grant award recipients or a sub-recipient from (1) Engaging in severe forms of trafficking in persons during the period of time that the award is in effect (2) Procuring a commercial sex act during the period of time that the award is in effect or (3) Using forced labor in the performance of the award or subawards under the award.

SIGNATURE OF AUTHORIZED CERTIFYING OFFICIAL	TITLE
JenSmith	Chie of Accounty + Grant Director
APPLICANT ORGANIZATION	DATE SUBMITTED
Department of fleatthe	627/19
	SE-424D (Rev. 7-97) Back

Expiration Date: 12/31/2019

Application for Federal Assistance SF-424			
* 1. Type of Submissi	on:	* 2. Type of Application: *	If Revision, select appropriate letter(s):
× Application		Continuation *	Other (Specify):
Changed/Corre	cted Application	Revision	
* 3. Date Received:		4. Applicant Identifier:	
5a. Federal Entity Ide	5a. Federal Entity Identifier: 5b. Federal Award Identifier:		
State Use Only:			
6. Date Received by \$	State:	7. State Application I	dentifier:
8. APPLICANT INFO	RMATION:	ç	
* a. Legal Name: Wa	ashington Stat	e Department of Commer	rce
* b. Employer/Taxpay	er Identification Nur	nber (EIN/TIN):	* c. Organizational DUNS:
91-0823820			8088823020000
d. Address:			
* Street1:	PO Box 42525		×
Street2:			
* City:	Olympia		
County/Parish:			
* State:		9	WA: Washington
Province:			
* Country:	e		USA: UNITED STATES
* Zip / Postal Code:	98504-2525		
e. Organizational U	nit:	L.	
Department Name: Division Name:			
Department of (Department of Commerce		Community Services and Housing
f. Name and contact information of person to be contacted on matters involving this application:			
Prefix:	1	* First Name:	Shawn
Middle Name:		E.	T. Contraction of the second sec
* Last Name: Slaj	pe		
Suffix:			8
Title: Federal Project and Underwriting Manager			
Organizational Affiliation:			
* Telephone Number: 360-725-5005 Fax Number:			
*Email: shawn.sl	ape@commerce.	wa.gov	

4

Application for Federal Assistance SF-424
* 9. Type of Applicant 1: Select Applicant Type:
A: State Government
Type of Applicant 2: Select Applicant Type:
Type of Applicant 3: Select Applicant Type:
* Other (specify):
* 10. Name of Federal Agency:
US Department of Housing and Urban Development
11. Catalog of Federal Domestic Assistance Number:
14.231
CFDA Title:
Housing Trust Fund
* 12. Funding Opportunity Number:
* Title:
13. Competition Identification Number:
Title:
14. Areas Affected by Project (Cities, Counties, States, etc.):
Add Attachment Delete Attachment View Attachment
* 15. Descriptive Title of Applicant's Project: Washington State National Housing Trust Fund
Washington State National Housing Trust Fund
Attach supporting documents as specified in agency instructions.
Add Attachments Delete Attachments View Attachments

Application for Federal Assistance SF-424	
16. Congressional Districts Of:	
a. Applicant 3rd	* b. Program/Project State
Attach an additional list of Program/Project Congressional Dis	stricts if needed.
	Add Attachment Delete Attachment View Attachment
17. Proposed Project:	
* a. Start Date: 07/01/2019	* b. End Date: 06/30/2020
18. Estimated Funding (\$):	
* a. Federal 4,740,488.	00
t b. Applicant	
* c. State	
* d. Local	
e. Other	
f. Program Income	
g. TOTAL 4,740,488.0	00
19. Is Application Subject to Review By State Under E	executive Order 12372 Process?
a. This application was made available to the State u	under the Executive Order 12372 Process for review on
b. Program is subject to E.O. 12372 but has not beer	n selected by the State for review.
x c. Program is not covered by E.O. 12372.	
* 20. Is the Applicant Delinquent On Any Federal Debt?	(If "Yes," provide explanation in attachment.)
Yes X No	
If "Yes", provide explanation and attach	
	Add Attachment Delete Attachment View Attachment
herein are true, complete and accurate to the best o comply with any resulting terms if I accept an award. I subject me to criminal, civil, or administrative penalties	tements contained in the list of certifications** and (2) that the statements of my knowledge. I also provide the required assurances** and agree to am aware that any false, fictitious, or fraudulent statements or claims may s. (U.S. Code, Title 218, Section 1001)
× I AGREE	, a second as a second as a
** The list of certifications and assurances, or an internet s specific instructions.	site where you may obtain this list, is contained in the announcement or agency
Authorized Representative:	
Prefix: *	First Name: Diane
Middle Name:	
* Last Name: Klontz	
Suffix:	
* Title: Asst Director Community Services	a and Housing
hose bilectory contrainity bervices	
* Telephone Number: 360-725-4142	Fax Number:
* Email: diane.klontz@commerce.wa.gov	
	* Date Signed: 5/6/19

Public reporting burden for this collection of information is estimated to average 15 minutes per response, including time for reviewing instructions, searching existing data sources, gathering and maintaining the data needed, and completing and reviewing the collection of information. Send comments regarding the burden estimate or any other aspect of this collection of information, including suggestions for reducing this burden, to the Office of Management and Budget, Paperwork Reduction Project (0348-0042), Washington, DC 20503.

PLEASE DO NOT RETURN YOUR COMPLETED FORM TO THE OFFICE OF MANAGEMENT AND BUDGET. SEND IT TO THE ADDRESS PROVIDED BY THE SPONSORING AGENCY.

NOTE: Certain of these assurances may not be applicable to your project or program. If you have questions, please contact the Awarding Agency. Further, certain Federal assistance awarding agencies may require applicants to certify to additional assurances. If such is the case, you will be notified.

As the duly authorized representative of the applicant:, I certify that the applicant:

- Has the legal authority to apply for Federal assistance, and the institutional, managerial and financial capability (including funds sufficient to pay the non-Federal share of project costs) to ensure proper planning, management and completion of project described in this application.
- Will give the awarding agency, the Comptroller General of the United States and, if appropriate, the State, the right to examine all records, books, papers, or documents related to the assistance; and will establish a proper accounting system in accordance with generally accepted accounting standards or agency directives.
- 3. Will not dispose of, modify the use of, or change the terms of the real property title or other interest in the site and facilities without permission and instructions from the awarding agency. Will record the Federal awarding agency directives and will include a covenant in the title of real property acquired in whole or in part with Federal assistance funds to assure non-discrimination during the useful life of the project.
- Will comply with the requirements of the assistance awarding agency with regard to the drafting, review and approval of construction plans and specifications.
- 5. Will provide and maintain competent and adequate engineering supervision at the construction site to ensure that the complete work conforms with the approved plans and specifications and will furnish progressive reports and such other information as may be required by the assistance awarding agency or State.
- Will initiate and complete the work within the applicable time frame after receipt of approval of the awarding agency.
- Will establish safeguards to prohibit employees from using their positions for a purpose that constitutes or presents the appearance of personal or organizational conflict of interest, or personal gain.

- Will comply with the Intergovernmental Personnel Act of 1970 (42 U.S.C. §§4728-4763) relating to prescribed standards of merit systems for programs funded under one of the 19 statutes or regulations specified in Appendix A of OPM's Standards for a Merit System of Personnel Administration (5 C.F.R. 900, Subpart F).
- Will comply with the Lead-Based Paint Poisoning Prevention Act (42 U.S.C. §§4801 et seq.) which prohibits the use of lead-based paint in construction or rehabilitation of residence structures.
- 10. Will comply with all Federal statutes relating to nondiscrimination. These include but are not limited to: (a) Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 (P.L. 88-352) which prohibits discrimination on the basis of race, color or national origin; (b) Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972, as amended (20 U.S.C. §§1681 1683, and 1685-1686), which prohibits discrimination on the basis of sex; (c) Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, as amended (29) U.S.C. §794), which prohibits discrimination on the basis of handicaps; (d) the Age Discrimination Act of 1975, as amended (42 U.S.C. §§6101-6107), which prohibits discrimination on the basis of age; (e) the Drug Abuse Office and Treatment Act of 1972 (P.L. 92-255), as amended relating to nondiscrimination on the basis of drug abuse; (f) the Comprehensive Alcohol Abuse and Alcoholism Prevention, Treatment and Rehabilitation Act of 1970 (P.L. 91-616), as amended, relating to nondiscrimination on the basis of alcohol abuse or alcoholism; (g) §§523 and 527 of the Public Health Service Act of 1912 (42 U.S.C. §§290 dd-3 and 290 ee 3), as amended, relating to confidentiality of alcohol and drug abuse patient records; (h) Title VIII of the Civil Rights Act of 1968 (42 U.S.C. §§3601 et seq.), as amended, relating to nondiscrimination in the sale, rental or financing of housing; (i) any other nondiscrimination provisions in the specific statue(s) under which application for Federal assistance is being made; and (j) the requirements of any other nondiscrimination statue(s) which may apply to the application.

Previous Edition Usable

Authorized for Local Reproduction

Standard Form 424D (Rev. 7-97) Prescribed by OMB Circular A-102

- 11. Will comply, or has already complied, with the requirements of Titles II and III of the Uniform Relocation Assistance and Real Property Acquisition Policies Act of 1970 (P.L. 91-646) which provide for fair and equitable treatment of persons displaced or whose property is acquired as a result of Federal and federally-assisted programs. These requirements apply to all interests in real property acquired for project purposes regardless of Federal participation in purchases.
- Will comply with the provisions of the Hatch Act (5 U.S.C. §§1501-1508 and 7324-7328) which limit the political activities of employees whose principal employment activities are funded in whole or in part with Federal funds.
- Will comply, as applicable, with the provisions of the Davis-Bacon Act (40 U.S.C. §§276a to 276a-7), the Copeland Act (40 U.S.C. §276c and 18 U.S.C. §874), and the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act (40 U.S.C. §§327-333) regarding labor standards for federally-assisted construction subagreements.
- 14. Will comply with flood insurance purchase requirements of Section 102(a) of the Flood Disaster Protection Act of 1973 (P.L. 93-234) which requires recipients in a special flood hazard area to participate in the program and to purchase flood insurance if the total cost of insurable construction and acquisition is \$10,000 or more.
- 15. Will comply with environmental standards which may be prescribed pursuant to the following: (a) institution of environmental quality control measures under the National Environmental Policy Act of 1969 (P.L. 91-190) and Executive Order (EO) 11514; (b) notification of violating facilities pursuant to EO 11738; (c) protection of wetlands pursuant to EO 11990; (d) evaluation of flood hazards in floodplains in accordance with EO 11988; (e) assurance of project consistency with the approved State management program developed under the Coastal Zone Management Act of 1972 (16 U.S.C. §§1451 et seq.); (f) conformity of

Federal actions to State (Clean Air) implementation Plans under Section 176(c) of the Clean Air Act of 1955, as amended (42 U.S.C. §§7401 et seq.); (g) protection of underground sources of drinking water under the Safe Drinking Water Act of 1974, as amended (P.L. 93-523); and, (h) protection of endangered species under the Endangered Species Act of 1973, as amended (P.L. 93-205).

- Will comply with the Wild and Scenic Rivers Act of 1968 (16 U.S.C. §§1271 et seq.) related to protecting components or potential components of the national wild and scenic rivers system.
- Will assist the awarding agency in assuring compliance with Section 106 of the National Historic Preservation Act of 1966, as amended (16 U.S.C. §470), EO 11593 (identification and protection of historic properties), and the Archaeological and Historic Preservation Act of 1974 (16 U.S.C. §§469a-1 et seq).
- 18. Will cause to be performed the required financial and compliance audits in accordance with the Single Audit Act Amendments of 1996 and OMB Circular No. A-133, "Audits of States, Local Governments, and Non-Profit Organizations."
- Will comply with all applicable requirements of all other Federal laws, executive orders, regulations, and policies governing this program.
- 20. Will comply with the requirements of Section 106(g) of the Trafficking Victims Protection Act (TVPA) of 2000, as amended (22 U.S.C. 7104) which prohibits grant award recipients or a sub-recipient from (1) Engaging in severe forms of trafficking in persons during the period of time that the award is in effect (2) Procuring a commercial sex act during the period of time that the award is in effect or (3) Using forced labor in the performance of the award or subawards under the award.

SIGNATURE OF AUTHORIZED CERTIFYING OFFICIAL	TITLE
ANT	Asst Director, Community Services and Housing
APPLICANT ORGANIZATION	DATE SUBMITTED
Department of Commerce	5/6/19

SF-424D (Rev. 7-97) Back